

# **UNIVERSITY OF PADOVA**

# Department of Philosophy, Sociology, Education, and Applied Psychology Master's degree in Clinical, Social, and Intercultural Psychology

**Final dissertation** 

Dai legami alle carriere: Comprendere il ruolo degli stili di attaccamento nella vita adulta e nella soddisfazione della carriera

From bonds to careers: Understanding the role of attachment styles in adult life and career satisfaction

*Supervisor* **Professor** Sara Santilli

> *Candidate:* Almira Alçin Yılmaz *Student ID number:* 2040722

Academic Year 2023/2024

# **Table of Contents**

Acknowledgment
Abstract
From bonds to careers: Understanding the role of attachment styles in adult life and
career satisfaction7
l Introduction7
2 Literature Review10
2.1 Attachment
2.1.1 Attachment in Infancy11
2.1.2 Bowlby's Attachment Theory12
2.1.3 Mary Ainsworth's Contributions to Attachment Theory14
2.1.4 Adult Attachment
2.1.5 Hazan and Shaver's Adult Attachment Model16
2.1.6 Bartholomew and Horowitz's Four-category Attachment Model17
2.1.6.1 Secure Attachment Model
2.1.6.2 Preoccupied Attachment Model
2.1.6.3 Dismissive Attachment Model19
2.1.6.4 Fearful Attachment Model
2.2 Life Satisfaction
2.2.1 Precursors of Life Satisfaction21
2.2.2 Life Satisfaction in the Workplace

2.3 Organizational Commitment
2.3.1 Meyer and Allen's Framework for Organizational Commitment24
2.3.1.1 Affectionate Commitment
2.3.1.2 Continuance Commitment
2.3.1.3 Normative Commitment
2.3.2 The Consequences of Organizational Commitment
2.3.3 Organizational Commitment and Career Satisfaction
2.4 Career Satisfaction
2.4.1 Understanding Career Satisfaction: Comparison to Job Satisfaction
2.4.2 Career Satisfaction in the Workplace
2.4.3 Career Satisfaction and Organizational Commitment
2.4.4 Career Satisfaction and Turnover Intentions
2.4.5 Outcomes of Career Satisfaction
2.4.5.1 Life Satisfaction
2.4.5.2 Organizational Commitment
2.4.5.3 Intention to Turnover the Job
3 Research Design and Methodology33
Examining the Effect of Adult Attachment Styles in the Workplace
3.1 Current Study and Rationale
3.2 Method
3.2.1 Participants

3.2.2 Procedure	34
3.2.3 Instruments	35
3.2.3.1 The Satisfaction with Life Scale.	35
3.2.3.2 Relationship Scales Questionnaire.	
3.2.3.3 Career Satisfaction Scale	
3.2.3.4 Organizational Commitment Scales	
3.2.3.5 The Turnover Intention Questionnaire (Intention to Quit Scale)	37
3.3 Results	
3.4 Discussion	43
3.4.1 Theoretical Implications	43
3.4.2 Explaining the Gender Indifferences	44
3.4.3 Explaining the Effect of Working Hours	45
3.4.4 Predictors of Career Satisfaction	46
3.4.5 Limitations and Future Research	47
3.4.6 Practical Implications	48
4 Conclusion	49
References	50

#### Acknowledgment

I would like to being with expressing my sincere gratitude to my supervisor, Prof. Sara Santilli, for her support, insightful guidance, and vision throughout this journey. Her encouragement has been the cornerstone of this thesis, and I am deeply grateful for that.

I also extend my heartfelt thanks to Prof. Müjde Peker, who has been a guiding light since the very beginning of my academic journey. Her support and belief in me have been pillars in shaping my academic journey, and I am forever grateful to her for being my inspiration and guidance.

To my family, the most important people in my life. To my mom and dad, your eternal love and unwavering support have been the foundation of my strength. Thank you for making me the luckiest person in the world by being parents as extraordinary as you are. Your sacrifices, faith in me, and boundless love have been my guiding stars. I am forever grateful for your presence in my life.

To my twin sister, Laçin, my safe person and constant companion, thank you for being there at every step of my life. Your presence has been a source of comfort, and your support has been unwavering. You are my mirror and safe harbor. I am eternally grateful for your companionship, which has been my constant solace throughout my life.

I also wish to thank all the non-blood-related sisters I have acquired along the way, my chosen family. I am incredibly fortunate to have you in my life. Your love and friendship have shown me the true power of support and love. You have enriched my life in countless ways, and I am blessed to have you by my side.

To all who have been part of this journey, thank you. Your support, love, and friendship have made this achievement possible.

#### Abstract

This master's thesis investigates the impact adult attachment styles have on various workplace outcomes, specifically focusing on life satisfaction, career satisfaction, organizational commitment, and the intention to turnover. The results broaden the scope of attachment theory by demonstrating its significance in the workplace, similar to its established role in personal relationships. The study revealed that secure attachment significantly enhances career satisfaction and organizational commitment. Individuals with secure attachment styles display higher life and career satisfaction, demonstrating a better ability to navigate workplace environments and develop professional competencies. Conversely, insecure attachment styles, particularly fearful and dismissive types, negatively correlate with life and career satisfaction, indicating that these individuals face difficulties in adapting to workplace settings and forming effective interpersonal relationships. The research also found that gender differences do not significantly differ in attachment styles or their impact on workplace outcomes.

Additionally, the study showed that working longer hours adversely affects both life and career satisfaction, drawing attention to the importance of maintaining a balanced work-life dynamic. Secure attachment and organizational commitment were significant predictors of career satisfaction. The practical implications of this study emphasize the need for interventions to support insecurely attached employees and the implementation of policies that foster work-life balance.

Keywords: adult attachment, organizational, attachment, life satisfaction, career satisfaction.

# From bonds to careers: Understanding the role of attachment styles in adult life and career satisfaction

#### **1** Introduction

The present study aims to investigate and enhance the understanding of adult attachment styles in the workplace setting. Although less commonly researched, adult attachment styles significantly influence workplace behaviors and the career journey of individuals. This dynamic is conceptually similar to early childhood attachment experiences. Employees' reactions to their work environment resemble how young children explore their surroundings. The research examines the correlation between different attachment styles and factors such as organizational commitment, life satisfaction, and career satisfaction among employees. By exploring these connections, the study intends to highlight the impact of attachment styles on various facets of professional life. This chapter introduces the contextual factors, focusing on how adult attachment styles predict workplace behaviors, influence professional careers, and impact career satisfaction.

Blustein et al. (1995) have proposed that work environments necessitate coping with new situations and adapting to changes. This process mirrors the psychological and interpersonal dynamics observed in infant-environment interactions. Entering a new job is fundamentally a socialization process that requires employees to build new relationships and maintain existing ones.

Lowman (1993) pointed out that significant interpersonal challenges are common in the workplace. For many employees, this makes the workplace a potentially risky environment, with their adaptation and overall well-being being partly influenced by their adult attachment style.

In the same way that infant attachment processes support an infant's exploration, adult attachment can facilitate work activities by enabling individuals to explore new employment environments. This exploration helps in developing competence in interacting with both the physical and social aspects of their surroundings (Fraley & Shaver, 2008). Secure attachment has been linked to the ability to freely explore work environments, which in turn leads to higher job satisfaction. Conversely, insecure attachment styles have been associated with hindrances to efficient productivity and timely task completion (Hazan & Shaver, 1990).

Moreover, secure attachment has been found to be associated with better adaptation and work-related adjustment (Blustein et al., 1995; Chen et al., 2021), effective leadership (Mayseless & Popper, 2019; Underwood et al., 2016), progress in career decision-making (Hazan & Shaver, 1990), as well as active engagement in work-related exploration activities and career research (Littman-Ovadia et al., 2013). On the other hand, individuals with insecure attachment are reported to be more vulnerable to change due to their less effective adaptation to stressful situations (Hudson, 2013).

Lowman (1993) highlighted that the workplace presents significant interpersonal challenges; his study pointed out that the adult attachment styles of employees partly influence the ability to adapt and the overall well-being of employees. Furthermore, research shows that individuals with insecure attachment are more vulnerable to change because they adapt less successfully to stressful situations (Hudson, 2013). Secure attachment, on the other hand, is associated with better adaptation and work-related adjustment (Blustein et al., 1995; Chen et al., 2021) and progress in career decision-making (Hazan & Shaver, 1990). Additionally, secure attachment is linked to active participation in work-related exploration activities and career research (Littman-Ovadia et al., 2013).

Individuals with secure attachment styles also tend to establish a robust social support system in both their professional and personal lives through relationships with colleagues (Simmons et al., 2009). They are less likely to develop psychosomatic and physical illnesses (Hazan & Shaver, 1990). Securely attached employees are less focused on fears of rejection and concerns about low performance compared to their insecurely attached counterparts.

Conversely, individuals who exhibit an anxious adult attachment style tend to be more preoccupied with fears of rejection and performance evaluations (Hazan & Shaver, 1990). This anxious attachment style is also associated with more significant concerns about workplace relationships, lower job satisfaction, higher levels of stress, and increased burnout (Fraley & Shaver, 2008). Such individuals are less likely to employ emotion-focused coping strategies when faced with stressful situations. Dismissing and fearful attachment styles are characterized by a preference for relational distance, low emotional intensity, low trust in partners, inattention to distress signals, and greater hesitation to share personal information (Monteoliva et al., 2012).

Fearful attachment is particularly associated with viewing the work environment as an opportunity to avoid social interactions (Hardy & Barkham, 1994) and to maintain psychological independence (Rholes & Simpson, 2004). Both fearful and dismissive attachment styles correlate with lower levels of workplace confidence (Cranshaw & Game, 2010). Mikulincer and Florian (1995) found that insecure attachment is linked to a lower tendency to seek support and a greater psychological distance between the self and others

(Erez et al., 2008; Geller & Bamberger, 2009). This distance contributes to low levels of workplace satisfaction (Hardy & Barkham, 1994).

Identifying the factors that predict career satisfaction is crucial for assessing employees' success, motivation, and performance. This process plays a significant role in skill development, making it an essential area of focus for organizations (Bargsted et al., 2021; Heslin & Turban, 2016). The majority of existing research in the literature has predominantly concentrated on work-related factors such as job security, perceptions of justice, and reward systems, highlighting their importance in influencing employee satisfaction (Iqbal et al., 2020; Yean & Yahya, 2013).

However, there needs to be more empirical research focusing on the relationship between adult attachment patterns and career satisfaction, a gap that demands further investigation (Sumer & Knight, 2001). Much of the literature that explores adult attachment styles, attachment behaviors, and their correlation with various organizational outcomes relies heavily on samples from university students. Previous research often emphasizes career choices rather than examining the professional experiences of working adults (Meredith et al., 2007).

#### 2 Literature Review

# 2.1 Attachment

Being social beings, humans require communication for various reasons, such as adapting to changing environments and ensuring the survival of their offspring (Dilmaç et al., 2009). From birth, an infant begins interacting with their surroundings. Lacking the ability to fulfill their own needs, they rely on adults and tend to form strong emotional connections with others (Deniz, 2005).

The relationships humans engage in with others starting early in life continue throughout their lifespan. Due to their inherent nature, humans differ from most other organisms in their reliance on caregivers for assistance. This fundamental need for caregiving leads to the inevitability of human beings living together, thus making attachment an unavoidable aspect of life. Attachment refers to the emotional connection formed between individuals (Ainsworth, 1969). Bowlby (1973) characterizes attachment as the inclination individuals have to seek closeness by fostering relationships during moments of fear or stress.

Moreover, attachment plays a significant role in shaping a baby's personality development (Bowlby, 2012). The early bond between a baby and their caregiver instills a sense of security in the baby during the latter half of their first year of life (Soysal et al., 2005). From the moment of birth, the infant, who is entirely dependent on care, naturally forms bonds with caregivers. The basis of this caregiver-baby bond is the expectation that the caregiver will be responsive and accessible when the baby needs care (Collins & Read, 1990).

Establishing emotional bonds in a baby is crucial as it enhances the probability of meeting basic life needs such as nourishment (Hamarta, 2004). This is because social needs are absent while a baby has physiological needs like eating and shelter. As the baby learns that the caregiver provides for their needs, like food and other physical requirements, they start developing an interest in and attachment to the caregiver (Bowlby, 1988). Through these early bonds, the baby's personality and mental framework shape, molding their sense of self and world perceptions (Collins & Read, 1990; Deniz, 2006).

Attachment theory, initially proposed by Bowlby in the 1950s and 1960s and systematically researched by Ainsworth, explains how the emotional bond formed between an infant and their primary caregiver evolves, its impact on the infant, and its implications for adult interpersonal relationships (Arslan, 2008; Harmata, 2004). The theory posits a

biologically rooted system that supports a child's need for closeness to the primary caregiver and aims to shield the child from potential harm (Colonnesi et al., 2011).

#### 2.1.1 Attachment in Infancy

The attachment is formed with the primary caregiver, and it manifests differently, based on the infants' needs, and continues throughout life. The attachment style, whether secure or insecure, established early in life by the caregiver's sensitivity, often persists into adulthood (Kesebir et al., 2011), affecting later stages of life significantly if the initial emotional bond is inadequate. Individuals raised with trust and affection in their formative years often carry a belief in their worthiness of love and trust into adulthood (Bowlby, 1973).

According to this theory, the interactions between a baby and its caregiver form a 'bonding system' crucial for the baby's survival. This bonding system's evolutionary role extends beyond the physical protection of the infant. Early attachment between the baby and caregiver provides a sense of security and supports the baby's mental development. Attachment fosters brain processes that contribute to the social and cognitive skills needed for social living (Fonagy & Allison, 2013).

The instinct for closeness in a baby develops at different rates during the first year, leading to behaviors like sucking, cuddling, following the caregiver, and smiling. The way the primary caregiver responds to this instinct affects the baby's future relationships (Çalışır, 2009). When babies feel safe, their needs are consistently met, and they receive emotional warmth, they develop a positive view of themselves and their environment, believing they are lovable, and their world is secure (Çalışır, 2009). Through interactions with the primary caregiver aimed at fulfilling their needs, infants develop a foundational sense of trust. Therefore, the establishment of attachment relies significantly on the primary caregiver adequately precisely meeting the infant's needs.

A baby's need for physical touch and closeness leads to a solid emotional bond with the caregiver, requiring ongoing, close, and warm contact. This contact should be enjoyable and calming for the baby (Görünmez, 2006). The continuity of this contact helps the baby develop secure behaviors (Karakuş, 2012). When the caregiver promptly responds to the baby's needs, the baby feels secure and begins to interact with the environment, with the caregiver acting as a secure base (Kapçı & Küçüker, 2006). To establish the trust that underpins attachment, it is crucial for the baby to experience physical comfort and responsive care (Erikson, 1968). The attachment remains stable when the baby feels this security, but the attachment system activates when the baby cannot reach the caregiver (Görünmez, 2006).

The immediate separation from the mother after birth can have adverse effects on infants. Various effects can be observed in infants separated from their mothers. These effects can range from developmental regression, slowing down, or stagnation to behavioral impacts. Reactive behaviors can also be observed in infants separated from their mothers, such as refusal to eat or frequent crying, indicating a prevailing emotional state of sadness. Due to the multifaceted nature of developmental processes, differences in neurobiological systems have also been observed in infants (Goodfriend, 1993; Boccio, 1994).

The attachment process manifests in infancy through specific stages. Immediately after birth, the baby demonstrates attachment behaviors crucial for survival. These include searching for the source of nourishment, turning towards it, sensing feeding times, and controlling reactions accordingly. The fundamental outlines of the attachment process are established between six and twenty-four months of age. During this period, the baby navigates complex relationships with caregivers or unfamiliar individuals (Kaplan et al., 1994)

Bowlby's attachment theory, rooted in biology, is essentially the survival strategy the baby develops with their caregiver. This proximity is established through the attachment bond between the baby and the caregiver. Through this bond, the baby becomes aware that they can reach out to the caregiver when needed, thus viewing the caregiver as a secure base. With a secure base, the baby can explore the surrounding world. In the absence of a secure base, the baby experiences intense anxiety, leading to behavioral reactions. These behavioral reactions are pacified through communication with the identified secure base, the caregiver. After calming down, the baby evaluates the process concerning the caregiver, forming specific mental codings based on factors like how promptly the caregiver fulfills their needs and the consistency of their actions. These codings, evolving with development and experience, form an internal working model that plays a significant role in social relationships (Bowlby, 1969, 1973; Bretherton, 1990, 1992).

# 2.1.2 Bowlby's Attachment Theory

Bowlby was an active figure in the field of psychoanalysis between the 1930s and 1950s, and he established the groundwork for attachment theory through his research endeavors. Unlike his contemporaries, he integrated animal studies, cognitive psychology,

and systems theory into his work, complementing the principles laid down by Freud. Therefore, Bowlby's approach can be seen as rooted in Freudian principles with an analytical perspective (Akdağ, 2011).

In the 1950s, Bowlby's investigations into the mental states of children in London who lacked a stable home laid the initial foundations for this theory. By studying children raised by hospitals or social services from birth, focusing on their psychological struggles, developmental milestones, and socio-emotional growth, Bowlby began to shape the core principles of attachment theory.

Bowlby, who worked extensively with children separated from their caregivers, asserts that the foundation of a baby's attachment behavior lies in the mother's absence. He argued that childhood experiences of loss and separation significantly influence mental wellbeing, potentially leading to psychological challenges. He associated concepts of emotional neglect and the absence of maternal figures (Holmes, 1993). Children experiencing separation exhibit protest reactions, feelings of hopelessness, and emotional detachment (Hazan & Shaver, 1994), which may lead to psychological issues later in life (Bowlby, 1982).

At its heart, attachment theory seeks to comprehend how individuals form relationships with one another. Bowlby suggested that the bond between an infant and their caregiver could shape adult life. He emphasized that this early relationship is based on an emotional connection, typically formed between the infant and the primary caregiver from birth, even though it develops with the primary caregiver (Bowbly, 1988). While it takes shape during the formative years, it holds enduring significance throughout an individual's life as a social being (B1y1kli, 1995).

Object relations lie at the core of attachment theory. Bowlby described this object relation as infants' tendency to attach to caregivers who fulfill their basic needs. Infants make specific evaluations based on whether the caregiver meets their needs or not. These evaluations will dictate their interaction with the surrounding environment as they grow into adults. Developing positive self-perceptions enables positive internalization, fostering the development of a genuine identity. Through positive connections with others in their environment, individuals derive satisfaction from social interactions. As trust develops, infants become aware of various situations in their surroundings and consistently adopt a sense of trust towards the object with which they have formed an attachment bond. In this ongoing process, the object with the established attachment bond is occasionally assessed for control. Encountering behaviors that maintain trust during this assessment period will support individuals in confidently exploring their environment (Bowlby, 1969, 1973; Bilir, 2016).

#### 2.1.3 Mary Ainsworth's Contributions to Attachment Theory

Mary Ainsworth made significant contributions to the field of attachment theory, enriching and expanding upon the foundational work laid down by John Bowlby. One of her most impactful contributions was her assertion that emotional bonds and social relationships are distinct entities. While emotional bonds are profoundly personal and evolve on an individual level, social bonds are shaped through mutual interactions and adaptability within social contexts (Ainsworth, 1989).

Ainsworth's pioneering research, mainly through her renowned "Strange Situation Experiment," delved into the intricacies of individuals' attachment styles. Conducting observations in Uganda and Baltimore, she meticulously examined how infants responded to separations and reunions with their caregivers in naturalistic settings. These studies formed the basis for categorizing attachment styles into three main types: secure, anxious, and avoidant (Masterson, 2013; Sümer, 2006).

The experiment involved observing infants aged 12 to 18 months for about twenty minutes, during which caregivers and strangers entered and left the room. Ainsworth found that securely attached infants used caregivers as a base for exploration, showing distress when separated and seeking comfort upon reunion. In contrast, infants with avoidant attachment did not rely on caregivers for security and showed little distress upon separation or reunion, often ignoring caregivers upon return (Ainsworth et al., 1978; Fonagy, 1999).

Infants with anxious attachment displayed intense distress upon separation, which persisted upon reunion, often with prolonged periods of agitation. They exhibited conflicting desires for and rejection of caregiver contact, alongside feelings of anger (Morsünbül, 2005). Ainsworth's observations revealed inconsistent caregiver responses to infants with anxious attachment, alternating between sensitivity and neglect, leading to insecure attachment (Egeland et al., 1979; Belsky et al., 1984).

# 2.1.4 Adult Attachment

The concept of adult attachment suggests that the attachment style developed in childhood continues into adulthood as a significant factor in shaping individuals' relationships.

Exploring the nuances of adult attachment, prior researchers have asserted that the attachment process extends throughout the lifespan, with cognitive models established in early childhood exhibiting remarkable stability. Collaborative efforts between Bowlby and

Ainsworth underscored the importance of expanding the conceptualization of attachment beyond early childhood, urging investigations into its manifestation in adulthood.

In adulthood, attachment involves actively pursuing emotionally and physically secure relationships and maintaining existing connections (Berman & Sperling, 1994). The attachment styles individuals develop in adulthood are linked to their attachment experiences during infancy and adolescence (Sevinç, 2016). The quality of early relationships during infancy and childhood significantly influences an individual's emotional and social orientation in later life (Erben & Çalışkan, 2015). Securely attached adults positively interpret their partners' actions, resulting in fewer conflicts. In contrast, those with insecure attachment styles often view their partners' behaviors negatively and respond defensively, leading to more disagreements (Feeney, 2002).

Although there are overarching similarities, the concept of adult attachment diverges from that of childhood and adolescence in its evolutionary trajectory.

During infancy, the attachment bond formed with the primary caregiver is typically perceived as one-dimensional, primarily centered around the caregiver's role in meeting the infant's needs. This unidirectional nature stems from the infant's inherent inability to fulfill its own needs, thus prompting a search for a caregiver capable of providing the necessary care and security. In contrast, adult attachment necessitates a reciprocal establishment of bonds, departing from the unilateral dynamics of infancy. Adults engage in attachment relationships wherein both parties have the capacity to offer caregiving support, transcending the simplistic caregiver-infant dynamic.

In adult attachment relationships, individuals are preoccupied with whether their partner can serve as a reliable and secure base, reflecting a more complex interplay of emotional needs and relational dynamics. Additionally, as individuals navigate through adulthood, romantic relationships gain importance, intertwining with the fulfillment of sexual needs as integral components of attachment.

Studies by Main et al. (1985) sought to validate the notion that the attachment styles outlined by Ainsworth could be extended to encompass adult experiences, aiming to unveil the complex interplay between individuals' past experiences and their current attachment dynamics. These endeavors shed light on the multifaceted nature of attachment, clarifying its enduring impact on individuals across the developmental continuum (Bowlby, 1973; Main et al., 1985; Sümer & Güngör, 1999).

Further investigation by Hazan and Shaver (1987) involved using questions to assess participants' romantic relationships, revealing distinct experiences based on attachment styles.

Securely attached individuals perceived their relationships positively, while those with an avoidant style tended to avoid intimacy, and those with an anxious style experienced emotional difficulties like jealousy and fears of rejection.

Expanding upon previous models, Bartholomew and Horowitz (1991) introduced a four-category attachment model that considers evaluations of self and others. Securely attached individuals viewed themselves and others positively due to consistent care, exhibiting low anxiety and avoidance. The preoccupied attachment was characterized by negative self-evaluation but positive evaluation of others, leading to dependency tendencies.

Two subcategories were identified within the avoidant attachment style: dismissive and fearful avoidance. Dismissive individuals had positive self-perceptions, considering themselves self-sufficient but having negative views of others. Fearful avoidance entailed negative evaluations of both self and others, with high levels of both avoidance and anxiety.

Securely attached individuals seek closeness confidently, while insecurely attached individuals develop coping strategies. Those with an anxious attachment employ hyperactivation, seeking closeness intensely and fearing rejection. In contrast, those with an avoidant attachment use deactivation, suppressing their need for closeness to protect against potential disappointments.

Anxiously attached individuals' hyperactivation increases doubts about self-esteem and self-efficacy, hindering their development of independence. Conversely, avoidantly attached individuals suppress their self-esteem and self-efficacy, striving to prove selfsufficiency. Those with fearful avoidance may exhibit inconsistent behaviors due to high levels of both anxiety and avoidance.

# 2.1.5 Hazan and Shaver's Adult Attachment Model

In addition to the extensive research on attachment theory, Hazan and Shaver (1987) have contributed by expanding the scope to include individuals' romantic relationships within the attachment framework. They have emphasized the significant impact of individuals' attachment styles on their romantic relationships, highlighting that these styles in adulthood differ from those developed in infancy and childhood. Drawing on Ainsworth's studies, Hazan and Shaver (1987) developed the "Three Category Attachment Model" by analyzing the emotional and behavioral shifts in adults' interpersonal relationships. They categorized attachment styles into three distinct types: secure, anxious-ambivalent, and avoidant. Securely attached individuals comfortably engage in and maintain close relationships without fear.

They exhibit high levels of self-confidence, assertiveness, and ease with intimacy. Individuals with this attachment style feel secure in themselves and seek comfort through physical closeness with trusted partners (Shaver & Brennan, 1992).

Conversely, those with an anxious-ambivalent attachment style often struggle with low self-esteem and harbor concerns about acceptance and abandonment in romantic relationships, leading to anxieties about their partners' adequacy and responsiveness. Individuals who exhibit this type of attachment tend to perceive that others are not interested in forming relationships with them or that their partners do not genuinely harbor affection toward them. They frequently struggle with feelings of jealousy and encounter emotional ups and downs (Sümer & Güngör, 1999).

Meanwhile, individuals with an avoidant attachment style tend to avoid emotional intimacy and may hesitate to express their inner feelings in relationships. They also exhibit difficulties in initiating and maintaining social connections. Individuals who display this type of attachment pattern often struggle to establish open relationships with others, find it challenging to develop a sense of trust, and encounter various issues related to forming attachments. Moreover, these individuals are described as having minimal trust in their partners, holding negative beliefs and needs, and avoiding intimacy (Sümer & Güngör, 1999).

#### 2.1.6 Bartholomew and Horowitz's Four-category Attachment Model

Bartholomew and Horowitz (1991) elaborated on attachment styles, indicating that these styles persist beyond infancy into adulthood, as observed in their study involving university students.

In contrast to previous approaches, Bartholomew and Horowitz (1991) sought to categorize adults' attachment models based on the concepts of "self" and "other." They proposed a Four-category Attachment Model, which identifies four attachment types based on positive or negative perceptions of the self and others. According to their model, a positive self-concept involves integrating positive self-descriptions and internal processes independent of external validation. In contrast, a negative self-concept entails low self-esteem and reliance on external validation. On the other hand, a positive other concept provides a sense of security in relationships, and individuals feel free to seek support when needed. In contrast, a negative other concept involves perceiving others as untrustworthy and avoiding intimacy. Bartholomew and Horowitz's model delves into the nuances of attachment styles, examining how positive and negative self-concepts intersect to shape individuals' relational dynamics.

#### 2.1.6.1 Secure Attachment Model.

Individuals who fall within the secure attachment model exhibit a set of characteristics indicative of positive self-perception and healthy relationship dynamics (Soygüt, 2004). They possess a strong sense of self-worth and value, acknowledging their own intrinsic worthiness. This self-assurance enables them to accept and reciprocate love and affection from their environment, fostering positive interactions and emotional exchanges. Moreover, individuals with secure attachment styles demonstrate trust in themselves and others, facilitating the development of close and meaningful relationships without hesitation (Sümer & Güngör, 1999).

When confronted with stressful situations or emotional challenges, individuals with secure attachment styles employ effective coping strategies to navigate through adversity. Drawing upon a combination of internal resilience and external support systems, they exhibit resilience and adaptability, allowing them to manage difficulties with relative ease. Their ability to seek comfort and reassurance from trusted individuals during times of distress contributes to their overall emotional well-being and stability.

# 2.1.6.2 Preoccupied Attachment Model.

In contrast to the secure attachment model, the preoccupied attachment model arises from a complex interplay of negative self-perception and idealized views of others. Individuals within this attachment style harbor doubts and insecurities about their own selfworth, often seeking validation and approval from external sources to alleviate their feelings of inadequacy. Paradoxically, they hold idealized perceptions of their romantic partners or significant others, projecting a sense of perfection and infallibility onto them. Those individuals who experience inconsistent and insensitive behaviors from their parents carry a substantial sense of worthlessness and a tendency to avoid them. Despite their efforts to form close relationships, they tend to remain alone due to their excessive pursuit of intimacy (Soygüt, 2004). These individuals exhibit inconsistent and excessive emotions in their relationships with others. Their level of expressing feelings is intense, often accompanied by frequent crying and heightened levels of insecurity. They play an unstable role in their relationships with friends. Those individuals usually have a low ability to cope with problems and stressful situations (Bartholomew & Horowitz, 1991; Howard & Medway, 2004). This idealization of others, coupled with their own self-doubt, creates a dynamic wherein individuals with preoccupied attachment styles constantly strive to prove their worthiness and seek reassurance in their relationships. They may exhibit tendencies towards clinginess, possessiveness, or jealousy, driven by a deep-seated fear of abandonment or rejection. Consequently, their relationships may become characterized by intensity, dependency, and emotional instability as they struggle with their internal insecurities and anxieties.

#### 2.1.6.3 Dismissive Attachment Model.

Within the dismissive attachment model, individuals display a strong sense of selfconfidence and independence accompanied by a dismissive attitude toward forming close emotional connections with others. They maintain a positive self-image, viewing themselves as capable, self-sufficient individuals who do not require emotional support or validation from others. Consequently, they may prioritize autonomy and self-reliance over interpersonal relationships, preferring solitude and independence over intimacy and emotional vulnerability.

Despite their outward confidence and self-assurance, individuals with dismissive attachment styles may struggle with emotional intimacy and vulnerability, avoiding close relationships or expressing their true feelings. Their reluctance to engage in deep emotional connections may stem from a fear of vulnerability or a desire to protect themselves from potential rejection or disappointment. Consequently, they may appear aloof, detached, or emotionally distant in their interactions with others, creating barriers to intimacy and closeness.

## 2.1.6.4 Fearful Attachment Model.

The fearful attachment model encompasses a blend of negative self-perception and mistrust towards others, resulting in ambivalence and internal conflict within interpersonal relationships. Individuals with fearful attachment styles view themselves as unworthy or undeserving of love and acceptance, harboring deep-seated insecurities and self-doubt.

This negative self-perception fuels a profound fear of rejection or abandonment, leading individuals to adopt defensive mechanisms to shield themselves from potential emotional harm. They may hesitate between a desire for intimacy and connection with others and a fear of vulnerability and rejection, creating a turbulent and unpredictable dynamic within their relationships. As a result, they may exhibit behaviors such as push-pull dynamics or difficulty establishing and maintaining healthy boundaries.

Bartholomew and Horowitz (1991) propose that individuals with fearful attachment styles often experienced inconsistent caregiving during childhood, leading to unresolved emotional wounds and internalized feelings of fear and mistrust. These unresolved issues manifest in their adult relationships, hindering their ability to form secure and stable attachments with others. As a result, they may struggle with issues related to trust, intimacy, and emotional regulation, perpetuating a cycle of relational dysfunction and emotional distress.

In summary, individuals who have cultivated secure attachment demonstrate a lack of shyness in stressful situations compared to those with different attachment styles and do not interpret these situations as threats. They have confidence in their capacity to address their own challenges and strive to comprehend the reasons behind their negative emotions without projecting them onto others. They possess a heightened level of emotional awareness and exhibit control in managing their emotions effectively (Bartholomew & Horowitz, 1991).

## 2.2 Life Satisfaction

Throughout life, humans, with their physical and emotional needs, develop a personal sense of how fulfilling their life is based on whether these needs are met. This perception, also referred to as happiness in daily life, has been a topic of interest for researchers in history. Happiness has been a central driving force for individuals throughout life, although researchers initially focused more on unhappiness than happiness (Yetim, 2003). However, due to the challenge of defining happiness, it has primarily been substituted by the concepts of subjective well-being or life satisfaction (İncekara, 2018).

The notion of "life satisfaction" arises from meeting an individual's expectations and needs in life. It encompasses judgments about individuals' satisfaction levels, ranging from overall life satisfaction to individual aspects. Pavot and Diener (1993) described life satisfaction as subjective judgments that vary from person to person and encompass cognitive evaluations of individuals' lives (Özkan, 2013). Due to its encompassing nature and diverse interpretations, the concept of life satisfaction can be perceived differently by individuals (Keser, 2005), sometimes equating with happiness and other times with well-being (Özer & Karabulut, 2003). Since it is interpreted based on individuals' perceptions of their own lives,

life satisfaction is a subjective assessment influenced by factors such as family life, health, marital status, finances, social abilities, and personality traits (Güler & Usluca, 2021).

Research on life satisfaction has emerged more recently in the field of psychology. Previously, psychology focused on pathology and individual problems, but positive psychology, pioneered by Martin E. P. Seligman, emphasizes strengths and virtues. This shift in focus has led researchers to explore concepts like life satisfaction, happiness, and wellbeing (Seligman, 2002).

The term "life satisfaction" was introduced by Neugarten in 1961, but to understand this concept, it is necessary first to define "satisfaction." Seligman (2002) defines satisfaction as the fulfillment of expectations, needs, desires, and wishes, while Budak (2000) describes it as achieving a state of balance by meeting basic biological and psychological needs. Life satisfaction, on the other hand, arises from comparing what individuals expect or desire with their actual circumstances. It is crucial to understand that life satisfaction does not pertain to a specific instance but encompasses satisfaction across various aspects of life, from work and family to health and finances (Dost, 2007).

Life satisfaction refers to an individual's overall assessments and evaluations of their own life (Çivitçi, 2012). The subjective evaluation of life satisfaction involves comparing one's own circumstances with perceived standards (Diener et al., 1985). According to Çivitçi (2009), life satisfaction is described as cognitive evaluations concerning the level of satisfaction an individual feels in a specific domain or throughout their life.

Veenhoven (1996) viewed life satisfaction as the positive development of life quality and identified various determinants, such as societal quality, an individual's societal position, life events, personal growth, understanding underlying reasons for feelings, and the relationship between life satisfaction and overall satisfaction (İnci, 2014).

# 2.2.1 Precursors of Life Satisfaction

Fabian (1990) suggested that life satisfaction is influenced by individuals' expectations and experiences, making it subject to change over time and resistant to impartial evaluation. The level of well-being, such as happiness and morale, is determined by the alignment between an individual's expectations and achievements in life (Vara, 1999).

Vara (1999) suggests that life satisfaction stems from individuals comparing their expectations with reality, encompassing various aspects of their lives. Myers and Diener (1995) noted that personal and psychological factors influence more significantly than gender and income level (Myers & Diener, 1995; Demir et al., 2021). Generally, it is believed that the greater the harmony between one's aspirations and accomplishments, the higher their life satisfaction (Vara, 1999).

Life satisfaction involves evaluating one's life based on self-selected criteria and comparing it with one's current situation, thereby judging their happiness against these criteria (Pavot & Diener, 1993).

Diverse opinions emerge regarding the factors influencing life satisfaction in literature. While some argue that positive relationships with family and peers, parenthood, physical self-acceptance, and personal growth impact life satisfaction, others propose that factors such as health, family dynamics, national prosperity, career, asset ownership, and psychological well-being also play crucial roles (Özer & Karabulut, 2003). Moreover, some researchers assert that economic freedom, ideological alignment with the majority, freedom of expression, solid social ties, high socioeconomic status, and engagement in recreational and social activities contribute to life satisfaction (Gülcan, 2014).

Beyond individual aspects, environmental factors significantly shape life satisfaction. Social relationships, family dynamics, economic stability, and safety contribute to an individual's life satisfaction. Strong bonds with family and friends, financial security, and a safe environment enhance life satisfaction (Açıkel Gülel, 2019).

# 2.2.2 Life Satisfaction in the Workplace

Given that work constitutes a significant portion of an individual's life, it profoundly affects life satisfaction. Overcoming workplace challenges, achieving professional goals, selfperception of competence, and career advancement contribute to increased life satisfaction (Verbruggen & Sels, 2010). Conversely, factors like long work hours, excessive workload, inadequate compensation, and work-related stress negatively impact life satisfaction (Parıldar, 2020).

# 2.3 Organizational Commitment

Initially conceptualized by Whyte in 1956, organizational commitment has been subjected to extensive examination by numerous scholars, leading to a multifaceted understanding of the concept. These diverse investigations have significantly contributed to the evolution and refinement of the notion of organizational commitment within the academic discourse. Broadly construed, organizational commitment is related to how employees perceive their assigned tasks and their behaviors toward their work (Ahmadi, 2014). It encompasses a complex interplay of factors involving employees' acceptance of the organization's goals and regulations, their emotional investment in the organizational context, and their inclination to remain affiliated with the organization (Allen & Meyer, 1996).

In essence, organizational commitment entails employees' voluntary dedication to the organization, their reliable maintenance of positive attitudes, their embrace of a collaborative team ethos, and their alignment with the organization's mission and vision (Taş, 2012). This holistic perspective underscores the intricate nature of organizational commitment and its significance in shaping individual behaviors and organizational dynamics.

Organizational commitment holds significant importance for organizations. This stems from the fact that employees with high levels of commitment tend to align themselves closely with the goals and values of the organization, fostering a stronger sense of belonging and a greater willingness to engage in behaviors that benefit the organization beyond their required duties. In essence, committed employees are assets to an organization's competitive advantage, recognizing the pivotal role of human resources in organizational success (Nehmeh, 2009).

Despite being a focal point of discussions and research due to its salience in employee behavior, the concept of organizational commitment remains multifaceted and needs a universally agreed-upon definition. This complexity arises from the interdisciplinary nature of research, with scholars from diverse fields, such as psychology, sociology, and organizational behavior, examining the concept through their respective lenses of expertise (Çöl, 2004). Over the decades, research efforts have revealed a diversity of perspectives on commitment, highlighting its nuanced nature and varied conceptualizations (Örücü & Kışlalıoğlu, 2014).

Some scholars conceive organizational commitment as individuals' intrinsic motivation to perpetuate their presence within the organizational environment, catalyzed by aligning organizational and personal goals and values (Bateman & Strasser, 1984). According to Chang and Lin (2015), professional commitment transcends mere dedication to one's role, encapsulating the degree of satisfaction derived from one's allegiance to the organization. At its core, organizational commitment entails the fusion of employees' identities with the organization, underpinned by a sense of responsibility (Ensher et al., 2001). Those who harbor an understanding of professional commitment toward their organization serve as valuable assets, enriching both their organizational environment and their colleagues, given their dedication (Cohen, 1999). Organizational commitment also encompasses the process of aligning with the workplace climate and culture, converging around shared objectives and values, in addition to fostering a sense of loyalty towards the organization. Its ramifications extend to pivotal domains such as employee attendance, productivity, performance, job satisfaction, and turnover. Failure to instill a sense of belonging among employees can precipitate adverse consequences for the organization, while cultivating a culture of ownership and commitment among employees can fuel organizational progress. Hence, formulating policies aimed at bolstering organizational commitment is imperative for organizational sustainability and employees' holistic well-being (Sığrı, 2007).

#### 2.3.1 Meyer and Allen's Framework for Organizational Commitment

Meyer and Allen (1991) outlined the Classification of Organizational Commitment, which underscores three distinct yet interrelated themes within the organizational context. Despite the nuanced interpretations surrounding organizational commitment, Meyer and Allen emphasize the outline of these dimensions as discrete entities, each measurable separately.

Thus, Meyer and Allen's framework not only provides a comprehensive taxonomy of organizational commitment but also sheds light on the multifaceted nature of employees' attachment to their organizations. Outlining affectionate, normative, and continuance commitment as distinct dimensions elucidates the intricate interplay between individual motivations, societal pressures, and pragmatic considerations shaping employees' decisions to remain within the organizational fold.

# 2.3.1.1 Affectionate Commitment.

Affectionate commitment embodies the alignment between the organization and its members, fostering a shared sense of values and beliefs. This form of commitment is deeply rooted in individuals' experiential interactions within their professional environment, reflecting a profound connection nurtured through positive work experiences (Allen & Meyer, 1993). Individuals who cultivate emotional commitment toward their organizations demonstrate a strong sense of alignment with organizational values, willingly choosing to remain engaged and embracing the organization's ethos, behaviors, and ideologies on an emotional level. Employees who exhibit emotional commitment are inclined to stay within the organization, elevated by a sense of contentment and belonging, rendering it a pivotal facet desired by employers for cultivating a loyal workforce. They derive satisfaction from

their affiliation with the organization, feeling a profound sense of belonging. Moreover, they approach their job responsibilities with dedication and internalize their role within the organizational framework, contributing positively to performance outcomes and exhibiting a solid inclination to persist in their current role (Dağlı et al., 2018).

## 2.3.1.2 Continuance Commitment.

Continuance commitment underscores a pragmatic calculus wherein individuals weigh the costs associated with letting go of their organizational ties against the investments made during their occupancy. Within this framework, individuals maintain a baseline level of performance and possess the requisite skills and capabilities demanded by their roles. Their unwillingness to seek alternative employment stems from a perception of limited prospects elsewhere, thus necessitating their continued presence within the organization due to circumstantial constraints. Consequently, their engagement and productivity within the organization may vary depending on the perceived harmony between personal expectations and organizational rewards (Starnes & Truhon, 2006).

### 2.3.1.3 Normative Commitment.

Normative commitment explains a sense of moral obligation or societal pressure compelling individuals to maintain their allegiance to the organization. Individuals perceive it as morally upright to remain within the organizational fold, driven either by societal norms or a sense of obligation towards the organization stemming from past assistance or support received. This external pressure from society exerts a compelling force, compelling individuals to persist within the organizational context, notwithstanding their personal inclinations (Powell & Meyer, 2004).

What distinguishes normative commitment from its affectionate counterpart is the sense of obligation individuals feel toward remaining within the organization. Their allegiance is perceived as a virtuous act driven by a mandate to uphold organizational culture and values (Dağlı et al., 2018).

All forms of organizational commitment share the common objective of supporting employee maintenance within the organizational context. Nonetheless, the motivations behind each individual's commitment to remaining within the organization vary. While some individuals may stay due to an intrinsic desire stemming from emotional attachment, others may find themselves bonded to the organization out of practical necessity or societal pressures. Hence, the spectrum of organizational commitment manifests in diverse forms, each reflecting a unique interplay of individual and contextual factors influencing employees' decisions to stay (Arslan, 2015).

# 2.3.2 The Consequences of Organizational Commitment

The consequences of organizational commitment behavior encompass a spectrum of outcomes that can be appraised through both positive and negative lenses, contingent upon the degree of commitment exhibited by individuals. When organizational commitment decreases, it leads to unfavorable behaviors within the organizational environment, including diminished performance, heightened job dissatisfaction, increased turnover rates, and elevated instances of absenteeism (Doğan & Kılıç, 2007).

A study by Shore and Martin (1989), in which the complex interplay between organizational commitment and performance was examined, revealed that individuals with heightened levels of organizational commitment demonstrated correspondingly superior performance outcomes. Conversely, Mguqulwa's (2008) research failed to establish a significant relationship between emotional commitment and job performance, suggesting the nuanced relationship needs further exploration.

# 2.3.3 Organizational Commitment and Career Satisfaction

In a deeper investigation of the relationship between organizational commitment and career satisfaction, Hoş and Oksay's (2015) comprehensive investigation revealed a compelling association between the internal and external dimensions of satisfaction and organizational commitment. Their findings underscored the importance of these dimensions in fostering a heightened sense of organizational allegiance, characterized by a statistically significant and positive correlation. Moreover, the previous literature revealed a pivotal link between organizational commitment and organizational turnover rate. Gellatly's (1995) seminal study showed a significant inverse relationship between organizational commitment and workforce turnover, underscoring the pivotal role of commitment in an organizational setting.

Evaluating the previous research findings, it becomes evident that organizational commitment is vital in shaping workforce dynamics, with its ramifications extending far beyond individual job satisfaction to encompass broader organizational outcomes such as performance enhancement. As organizations endeavor to navigate the complex terrain of

human resource management, cultivating organizational commitment emerges as a strategic imperative, promising dividends in the form of a more engaged and resilient workforce.

# 2.4 Career Satisfaction

Career satisfaction reflects individuals' feelings about their roles, skills, and accomplishments. It measures how individuals perceive the alignment of their career progress with their own values, preferences, and objectives (Karavardar, 2014). Career satisfaction is highly significant in both individual and organizational contexts, playing a crucial role in ensuring employee success and commitment to the organization (Aktaş, 2014). Individuals who are satisfied with their careers tend to display positive attitudes towards their work and organization, which is seen as an expected behavior (Turunç & Alkan, 2020). Therefore, it is essential to consider the concept of career satisfaction in all aspects of human resource management, and organizational strategies should be devised to support individuals in their career development (Çakan, 2020).

Career satisfaction was initially introduced through the theories of Holland and Super regarding career choices. Holland emphasizes that career satisfaction is rooted in individuals' acquired experiences, skills, values, and accomplishments. At the same time, Super suggests that it is influenced by changes in their work environment, organizational alterations, or shifts in job responsibilities (Gürkan & Koçoğlu, 2014). Greenhaus et al. (1990) define career satisfaction as the overall contentment, encompassing both internal and external aspects such as salary, opportunities for advancement, and personal development (Judge et al., 1995). Shaver and Lacey (2003) propose that career satisfaction is determined by the extent to which an individual's experiences in their chosen career align with those in their current job role (Anafarta & Yılmaz, 2019).

The sense of fulfillment in reaching set goals forms the core aspect of career satisfaction. Consequently, as individuals progress toward their goals, their levels of career satisfaction rise, while deviations from their objectives lead to decreased satisfaction. Moreover, this diminished satisfaction is flagged as a concern since it can lower individuals' motivation and performance (Kılınç et al., 2021).

Lounsbury et al. (2004) assert that career satisfaction positively influences life satisfaction, emphasizing that overall satisfaction with life results from one's entire career experience. Career satisfaction contributes to giving meaning to individuals' lives, becoming an integral part of their identity. Consequently, individuals often define themselves by their careers, such as being doctors, architects, engineers, or academicians. The level of satisfaction derived from one's career significantly impacts how individuals perceive themselves and their lives, underscoring its importance in many individuals' lives (Tavlan Soydan, 2021).

# 2.4.1 Understanding Career Satisfaction: Comparison to Job Satisfaction

Career satisfaction, a cornerstone of scholarly discourse, stands distinct from job satisfaction, primarily concerning specific job-related aspects. Whereas job satisfaction typically revolves around immediate work conditions, career satisfaction casts a broader net, encompassing an individual's overall sentiment toward their entire career trajectory. It goes beyond mere job satisfaction to embrace the feelings of fulfillment or discontentment regarding one's professional journey as a whole (Denizli & Dündar, 2020). For instance, while individuals may feel satisfied with their career progression, they may still experience dissatisfaction with factors such as working conditions or hours, highlighting the nuanced nature of career satisfaction (Gerçek et al., 2015).

Moreover, career satisfaction extends beyond job-specific contentment to encompass a holistic evaluation of an individual's profession and vocational pursuits. It involves a subjective assessment wherein individuals assess their career expectations against the opportunities and experiences provided by their organization (Orçanlı et al., 2020). The degree of career satisfaction one experiences is contingent upon one's ability to attain professional objectives and achieve success within their chosen field. In essence, career satisfaction serves as a standard for measuring an individual's fulfillment in realizing their career aspirations throughout their professional journey.

Initially, scholarly investigations into career satisfaction predominantly centered on its objective facets, such as organizational advancements, attained positions, status, and earnings. However, evolving research paradigms have recognized that individuals may experience a sense of disconnection or detachment from their careers despite objective success. This realization has initiated a paradigm shift towards the subjective perceptions and internalized experiences individuals associate with their professional lives (Rençber & Paşaoğlu Baş, 2021). Consequently, recent assessments of career satisfaction embrace both objective benchmarks and subjective evaluations, acknowledging the intricate interplay between external achievements and internal perceptions of fulfillment and progress.

#### 2.4.2 Career Satisfaction in the Workplace

Undoubtedly, its workforce is one of the most prized assets for any organization. The efficient and effective utilization of this invaluable resource, and consequently the organization's overall success, depends upon various factors. Among these, career satisfaction stands out as a pivotal determinant (Gürkan & Koçoğlu, 2014; Ofluoğlu & Bayraktar, 2021). Individuals enter the workforce primarily to fulfill their needs and attain satisfaction. However, their motivations evolve as time progresses to encompass changing expectations and aspirations (Edinsel, 2018). The construct of career satisfaction stems from individuals' evaluations of whether their expectations align with their experiences within the organization they are employed in (Çelik, 2012).

Defined as an emotional or reactive response to one's career and work situation (Gattiker & Larwood, 1990), career satisfaction is a multifaceted construct encompassing individuals' past and present career experiences along with their future expectations (Greenhouse et al., 1990). It encapsulates sentiments towards one's role, earnings, and career accomplishments while summarizing feelings about work life and attitudes toward jobs (Lounsbury et al., 2003). Diddams and Whittington (2003) contend that career satisfaction is inherently subjective, measurable through employees' attitudes and behaviors in the workplace, with individuals perceiving themselves as successful in experiencing positive emotions. Seibert et al. (2001) assert that career satisfaction serves as a vital predictor of career success (Weng & McElroy, 2012).

#### 2.4.3 Career Satisfaction and Organizational Commitment

Identifying and comprehending the factors influencing employees' career satisfaction within organizations is crucial for assessing their careers and eliminating turnover intentions (Direnzo & Greenhaus, 2011). Literature suggests numerous associations between career satisfaction and variables such as job content, individual characteristics, race, organizational commitment, specialization, work-life balance, turnover intention, contribution to organizational change, organizational support for career development, and the impact of career satisfaction on organizational effectiveness and performance (Oh, 2013).

Research indicates that career satisfaction significantly influences employees' tendency to remain within an organization (Armstrong et al., 2009) and their intentions to leave (Nauta, 2010), underscoring its critical role in organizational contexts. Hakim et al. (1995) assert that accurately identifying factors crucial for career satisfaction enables

organizations to attract qualified, motivated, and committed employees, ensuring long-term continuity and effective organizational change, which are essential for all organizations and necessitate employee loyalty. Individuals with a clear sense of purpose are skilled at expressing their strengths and talents in their career experiences, leading to heightened career satisfaction as they align their self-perceptions with their roles (Xie et al., 2016). However, those with clear goals and self-esteem tend to experience heightened career satisfaction and navigate failures more adeptly (Hall & Chandler, 2005).

Having a high level of satisfaction with one's career leads to more significant contributions to the organization. Satisfied individuals typically exhibit improved job performance, thereby contributing to the organization's overall performance (Karatepe, 2012). Furthermore, individuals who are satisfied with their careers tend to strive to maintain their current level of career success by giving their best effort (Çelik et al., 2014). Research conducted by Imadoğlu (2016) illustrates a positive and significant correlation between career satisfaction and job performance. It also suggests that managing this relationship effectively can improve organizations' productivity and profitability. Similarly, findings from a study by Yalçın Özyurt (2021) indicate that career satisfaction positively impacts job performance.

# 2.4.4 Career Satisfaction and Turnover Intentions

Career satisfaction serves as a crucial indicator of employees' tendency to leave their jobs. Individuals who are highly satisfied with their careers tend to stay in their organizations, prompting organizations to strive to enhance career satisfaction among their employees (Baskoro, 2020). In their study, Anafarta and Yılmaz (2019) discovered a meaningful negative correlation between career satisfaction and the intention to leave one's job. This suggests that as individuals positively evaluate the outcomes they achieve in pursuing their goals, their inclination to quit their jobs diminishes. Similarly, research conducted by Kenek and Sökmen (2018) supports a negative significant relationship between career satisfaction and the intention to leave one's job. Furthermore, findings from Taşlıyan et al. (2022) uphold a positive link between career satisfaction and organizational commitment. Career satisfaction is highlighted as a vital factor in fostering organizational commitment and reducing costs related to training and development (Çakan, 2020).

# 2.4.5 Outcomes of Career Satisfaction

#### 2.4.5.1 Life Satisfaction.

Life satisfaction, an essential aspect of overall well-being, involves an individual's cognitive appraisal of life circumstances and experiences (Lounsbury et al., 2004). Research suggests that individuals who experience contentment in their lives tend to exhibit greater motivation towards achieving their goals, thereby contributing positively to their overall life satisfaction (Lyubomirsky et al., 2005). Moreover, given that careers often serve as a significant source of income and fulfillment, they are considered integral to one's overall life satisfaction (Diener et al., 1999). For instance, a study by Hagmaier et al. (2018) established a positive correlation between career satisfaction and life satisfaction, highlighting the interplay between professional contentment and broader life fulfillment.

Additionally, Latif et al. (2021) conducted a study examining the impact of career satisfaction on life satisfaction, finding a robust and positive association between the two constructs. Similarly, Zakaria et al. (2018) investigated the influence of career satisfaction and social support on life satisfaction among female employees in the mid-career stage, concluding that career satisfaction significantly predicted life satisfaction. Likewise, a study by Lyubomirsky et al. (2005) explored the relationships between personality traits, career satisfaction, and life satisfaction, affirming the positive link between career satisfaction and overall life satisfaction.

#### 2.4.5.2 Organizational Commitment.

Career satisfaction also has implications for organizational commitment, which reflects the psychological bond between employees and their organizations (Allen & Meyer, 1990). This commitment encompasses attitudes and behaviors demonstrated by employees towards their workplace and is influenced by their job experiences and outcomes.

A study by Hsu and Tsai (2014) revealed a positive relationship between career satisfaction and organizational commitment among hotel employees. Similarly, Moon and Choi (2017) examined the effects of career management behavior and organizational support on subjective career success and organizational commitment among employees in the manufacturing sector in Korea, uncovering a positive influence of subjective career success on organizational commitment.

Moreover, Chang (1999) demonstrated in his research that employees' career commitments significantly influence their organizational commitments. Furthermore,

Kuchinke et al. (2008) highlighted a significant relationship between career satisfaction and organizational commitment, underscoring the importance of career satisfaction in fostering a sense of commitment to the organization.

# 2.4.5.3 Intention to Turnover the Job.

The intention to leave one's job represents an individual's inclination to seek alternative employment opportunities and disengage from their current organizational affiliation (Suarthana et al., 2016). This psychological response, often driven by experiences and sentiments within the workplace, is considered a critical factor influencing organizational productivity, service quality, and profitability across various sectors (Belete, 2018). Additionally, the intention to leave the job imposes significant financial costs on organizations, stemming from activities such as recruitment and training, while also contributing to disruptions and reduced service quality (Guan et al., 2014).

Arthur (1994) noted that career satisfaction serves as a significant predictor of the intention to leave one's job. Consequently, decision-makers have recently been interested in understanding how enhancing employees' subjective evaluations of career success can diminish their intentions to leave their current positions (Guan et al., 2014). Guan et al.'s (2017) study investigated the relationship between self-directed and other-directed career successes, career satisfaction, and the intention to leave the job, revealing that both forms of career success were associated with increased career satisfaction and decreased intentions to turnover. Direnzo et al. (2011) further emphasized the importance of managerial efforts aimed at enhancing employees' career satisfaction to mitigate turnover intentions. In essence, employees who experience satisfaction in their careers are less likely to contemplate leaving their current positions.

#### **3** Research Design and Methodology

#### Examining the Effect of Adult Attachment Styles in the Workplace

### 3.1 Current Study and Rationale

The objective of this study is to explore and expand the theory of attachment styles within the workplace context. Despite being less frequently studied, adult attachment styles play a crucial role in predicting career satisfaction. This relationship mirrors early childhood attachment experiences in several conceptual ways. Employees respond to workplace environments in ways that are conceptually similar to how young children explore their immediate surroundings. Specifically, the research seeks to explore how different attachment styles correlate with organizational commitment, life satisfaction, and career satisfaction among employees. By examining these relationships, the study aims to shed light on the impact that attachment styles have on various aspects of professional life.

Furthermore, this research aims to contribute to the existing body of literature by providing a deeper understanding of how attachment styles influence career satisfaction within an organizational setting. The aim is to uncover new insights that can enhance our knowledge of workplace dynamics and the factors that drive employee satisfaction.

Primarily, the main question of the present study is to understand how adult attachment styles (secure, fearful, dismissive, and preoccupied) relate to life satisfaction, career satisfaction, organizational commitment, intention to quit, and the impact of weekly working hours and gender differences on these variables among working adults.

To address this question, we hypothesize the following:

*H1*: There are no significant gender differences in life satisfaction, career satisfaction, attachment styles, organizational commitment, and intention to quit.

*H2*: The interaction between weekly working hours and extra weekly hours has a significant combined effect on life satisfaction, career satisfaction, and secure attachment.

*H3*: Weekly working hours significantly affect life satisfaction and career satisfaction, with those working more than 40 hours per week reporting lower levels of both.

*H4*: Higher levels of career satisfaction are predicted by higher organizational commitment and secure attachment style of the individual.

#### 3.2 Method

#### 3.2.1 Participants

Ninety-four participants were recruited by snowball sampling. After excluding those who did not complete the study, we included 80 participants in the final analysis. Among these, 55 were females (68.8%), and 25 were males (31.3%). The participants' ages ranged from 19 to 61 (M =32.83, SD =9.66). Most participants resided in Türkiye (73.8%), with others in Italy (21.3%), The Netherlands (1.3%), Denmark (1.3%), Austria (1.3%), and Russia (1.3%).

All participants were active workers from different sectors, and the work experience of the participants varied from 2 months to 40 years (M=9.87, SD=9.48). Among those participants, a higher percentage of them have weekly working hours of 40 hours (32.5%), followed by 20-30 hours weekly (25%), more than 40 hours weekly (23.8%), and less than 20 hours weekly (18.8%). The extra working hours was varied, with 36.3% reporting 0-2 extra hours weekly, 25% more than six extra hours, 20% 4-6 extra hours, and 18.8% 2-4 extra hours.

# 3.2.2 Procedure

Participants completed the study remotely online using the Qualtrics Software link. Initially, we provided a general survey description to obtain their consent. Participants gave consent via the Informed Consent Form to proceed with the study. Selecting "I accept" allowed them to move on to the next section. After completing the Informed Consent Form, we presented the Demographic Form to gather participants' information. This form collected various data about the participants, such as their age, gender, years of work experience, weekly working hours, and additional hours required for their job, among other details.

After the Demographic form, in the following part of the study, participants completed the following scales in the given order: The Satisfaction with Life Scale (Diener, 1985), the Relationship Scale Questionnaire (Griffin & Bartholomew, 1994), Career Satisfaction Scale (Greenhaus et al., 1990) and Organizational Commitment Scale (Meyer & Allen, 1991).

This study was conducted with attention to ethical standards, ensuring no ethical issues arose. Participants were given detailed information about the study's nature and objectives, the type of data that would be collected, and how this data would be utilized.

Additionally, participants were informed about their rights, including the right to withdraw from the study at any point without any repercussions. This extensive briefing ensured that participants were making a fully informed and voluntary decision when consenting to partake in the study. To further protect participants, they were provided the means to contact the researcher directly via email or other messaging platforms.

When presenting the research findings, great care was taken to remove sensitive personal information that could reveal the participants' identities. This ensured that the presentation of results did not compromise the privacy and anonymity of those involved.

In conclusion, every aspect of this study was meticulously planned and executed to adhere to ethical principles, ensuring the protection and respect of participants' rights and privacy throughout the research process.

#### 3.2.3 Instruments

#### **3.2.3.1** The Satisfaction with Life Scale.

The Turkish version of The Satisfaction with Life Scale (Diener, 1985) was used to measure participants' overall life satisfaction. This scale consists of five items and operates on a single-factor model. The initial research confirmed this scale's validity and reliability (Diener, 1985).

The scale was later adapted into Turkish and used in the Turkish context by Köker in 1991 (Köker, 1991). The Satisfaction with Life Scale is designed to capture an individual's global cognitive judgments about their overall life satisfaction rather than measuring specific emotional states or the presence of positive or negative feelings.

This 5-item scale was used to ask participants to reflect on their lives and rate their level of agreement with each statement using a 7-point Likert scale. The scale ranges from 1, indicating 'strongly disagree,' to 7, indicating 'strongly agree.' Participants' responses to the five items are totaled to produce a score ranging from 5 to 35. Higher scores on this scale reflect a higher level of life satisfaction, suggesting that the individual feels optimistic about their life circumstances. Conversely, lower scores indicate lower life satisfaction, suggesting dissatisfaction with one's life. Cronbach alpha reliabilities were excellent for this sample, with .925.

# 3.2.3.2 Relationship Scales Questionnaire.

The assessment of attachment style in this study was conducted using the Relationship Styles Questionnaire developed by Griffin and Bartholomew in 1994. This questionnaire is a comprehensive tool comprising 30 self-report items designed to measure individuals' general inclinations toward intimate relationships.

Participants were requested to respond on a 7-point Likert-type scale, ranging from "not at all like me" (1) to "very much like me" (7), indicating the extent to which they identified with each statement.

The questionnaire encompasses four distinct subscales, each corresponding to a different attachment style: Secure (Cronbach's  $\alpha$ =.630), Fearful (Cronbach's  $\alpha$ =.807), Dismissive (Cronbach's  $\alpha$ =.729), and Preoccupied (Cronbach's  $\alpha$ =.385). These subscales provide a nuanced exploration of individuals' attachment orientations and relationship approaches.

To ensure cultural relevance and linguistic accuracy, Sümer and Güngör adapted the questionnaire to Turkish in 1999. The Turkish version of the questionnaire was utilized for this particular study. Cronbach alpha for the total scale was .740.

#### 3.2.3.3 Career Satisfaction Scale.

The career satisfaction of the participants was measured by the Turkish adaptation of The Career Satisfaction Scale (Greenhaus et al., 1990). Akin and Alabucak undertook its adaptation into Turkish in (2017). Comprising five items and a singular dimension, this scale employs a 5-point Likert-type rating system, allowing respondents to indicate their level of agreement from "Not suitable for me (1)" to "Completely suitable for me (5)."

For this scale, participants' responses to the five items are totaled to produce a range from 5 to 25. Higher scores reported on this scale reflect higher satisfaction with their career, suggesting that the individual feels optimistic about their overall career circumstances. Contrarily, lower scores indicate a lower level of career satisfaction, suggesting dissatisfaction with one's career. Cronbach's alpha score was high for the present sample, with .884.

# 3.2.3.4 Organizational Commitment Scales.

Meyer and Allen (1991) developed the Three-Component Model of Commitment as a comprehensive framework to evaluate the multifaceted nature of employee commitment to their organizations.

For the Turkish adaptation of these scales, the translation was provided by Wasti (2000). Each of these three scales comprises six specific items designed for each type of commitment (affective, normative, and continuance commitment). Participants respond to these items using a seven-point Likert scale ranging from 1, indicating "strongly disagree," to 7, indicating "strongly agree." This scaling method allows for a nuanced assessment of the participant's level of agreement with each statement.

In the context of this particular study, the focus was placed on examining only two types of commitment: Affective Commitment and Normative Commitment (Cronbach's  $\alpha$ =.907). The Continuance Commitment Scale was not included in this study. Instead, it was substituted with the Turnover Intention Questionnaire (Intention to Quit Scale) (Angle & Perry, 1981), which measures the participants' intentions to leave their organization.

### 3.2.3.5 The Turnover Intention Questionnaire (Intention to Quit Scale).

The Turnover Intention Questionnaire (Angle & Perry, 1981) was used for this study to measure participants' intention to quit their jobs (Cronbach's  $\alpha$ = .242). Initially devised by Angle and Perry in 1981, it is a tool to evaluate an individual's inclination or intention to leave their current job. This questionnaire, composed of four brief questions, assesses an employee's mindset regarding potential job departure. Higher scores reported indicate a higher intention to turn one's job, and lower scores indicate a lower intention to quit one's job.

## **3.3 Results**

This section presents the findings of the analyses to understand the relationships between adult attachment styles, life and career satisfaction, and organizational commitment. Initially, descriptive statistics were computed to provide the sample's demographic profile and summarize the distributions of the primary variables of interest.

All bivariate correlations are presented in Table 1. The results revealed that life satisfaction was significantly correlated with all the other variables measured. Specifically, life satisfaction had a significant positive correlation with career satisfaction [r (80) = .680, p < .001], indicating higher life satisfaction was associated with higher career satisfaction. Additionally, the significant positive correlation with secure attachment indicated that higher life satisfaction was associated with higher levels of secure attachment [r (80) = .541, p < .001]. On the other hand, lower life satisfaction was significantly associated with higher levels of dismissive attachment [r (80) = .522, p < .001]. Life satisfaction had a significant negative correlation tended to report higher levels of fearful attachment. The negative correlation with preoccupied attachments [r (80) = .247, p = .027] suggested an association between lower life satisfaction and higher levels of preoccupied attachment. Additionally, there was a significant negative correlation with intention to quit [r (80) = .320, p = .004]. Furthermore, higher life satisfaction was associated with greater organizational commitment [r (80) = .463, p < .001].

Similarly, career satisfaction was significantly correlated with every measured variable except preoccupied attachment [r(80) = -.208, p = .064]. Career satisfaction had significant negative correlations with fearful attachment [r(80) = -.372, p = .001] and dismissive attachment [r(80) = -.413, p < .001], and a significant positive correlation with secure attachment [r(80) = .422, p < .001]. Although low career satisfaction was associated with high levels of fearful and dismissive attachment, it was conversely associated with low levels of secure attachment. The significant negative correlation with the intention to turnover [r(80) = -.444, p < .001] indicated that individuals with higher career satisfaction were less likely to intend to quit their jobs. The significant positive correlation showed that higher career satisfaction was associated with greater organizational commitment [r(80) = .547, p < .001].

Additionally, secure attachment was not significantly correlated with intention to quit [r(80) = -.044, p = .701] but was significantly positively correlated with organizational

commitment [r(80) = .257, p = .022], indicating that higher levels of secure attachment were associated with greater organizational commitment.

Finally, there was a strong negative correlation between organizational commitment and intention to turnover [r(80) = -.601, p < .001], indicating that higher organizational commitment was associated with lower intention to quit.

# Table 1

Bivariate Correlations for All Measured Variables

Variable	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
1. Life Satisfaction	-							
2. Career Satisfaction	.68**	-						
3. Fearful Attachment	46**	37**	-					
4. Dismissive Attachment	52**	41**	.62**	-				
5. Preoccupied Attachment	25*	21	.44**	.56	-			
6. Secure Attachment	.54**	.42**	77**	64**	06	-		
7. Intention to Turnover	32**	-44**	.12	.27*	.19	04	-	
8. Organizational Commitment	.46**	.55**	22*	22	05	.26*	60	-

Note.

\**p*<.05. \*\**p*<.001. \*\*\*.

The independent samples t-test was conducted to examine the differences between males and females across all the other measured variables. Overall, the independent samples t-test results indicated that there were no statistically significant differences between males and females across the variables of life satisfaction [F(1,78) = 4.03, p = .12], career satisfaction [F(1,78) = 3.30, p = .53], fearful attachment [F(1,78) = 1.45, p = .81], dismissive attachment [F(1,78) = .39, p = .69], preoccupied attachment [F(1,78) = .47, p = .23], secure attachment [F(1,78) = .38, p = .64], organizational commitment [F(1,78) = 4.52, p = .92], and intention to quit [F(1,78) = 1.01, p = .44].

The results suggested that gender did not play a significant role in influencing these psychological and organizational variables within the sample.

#### Table 2

Gender distribution of responses according to means and standard deviations

	Female	0	Male		t (78)	р	Cohen's d
	М	SD	М	SD			
Life Satisfaction	24,09	6,47	20.96	8.72	1.6	.12	0.406
Career Satisfaction	16,64	4,57	15.88	5.85	.63	.53	0.142
Fearful Attachment	35,13	8,91	34.56	10.84	.25	.81	0.056
Dismissive Attachment	29,89	6,80	30.60	7.58	42	.68	-0.094
Preoccupied Attachment	20,11	4,36	18.80	4.83	1.2	.23	0.273
Secure Attachment	43,29	9,54	42.20	10.10	.47	.64	0.105
Organizational Commitment	49,58	14,38	49.24	18.53	.09	.93	0.020
Intention to Quit	17,04	4,06	16.24	4.70	.77	.44	0.175

A Multivariate Analysis of Variance (MANOVA) was conducted to investigate the effects of weekly working hours, extra weekly hours, and their interaction with all the other variables measured. Specifically, life satisfaction, career satisfaction, attachment styles (fearful, dismissive, preoccupied, secure), intention to turnover, and organizational commitment.

The MANOVA results indicated a significant multivariate interaction effect between Weekly Working Hours and Extra Weekly Hours, Roy's Largest Root = .428, [*F* (9, 64) = 3.044, p = .004, partial  $\eta^2 = .300$ ]. The main effects of the interaction of Weekly Working Hours and Extra Weekly Hours were insignificant (all p > .05).

There was a significant main effect of Weekly Working Hours on Life Satisfaction, [F(3, 64) = 3.723, p = .016,  $\eta^2 = .149$ ] and career satisfaction [F(3, 64) = 3.402, p = .023,  $\eta^2 = .138$ ]. Additionally, there was a significant main effect of Extra Weekly working hours on the fearful attachment [F(3, 64) = 3.277, p = .027  $\eta^2 = .133$ ]

The results of MANOVA indicate that the number of weekly working hours significantly affected both life satisfaction and career satisfaction. Additionally, the number of extra weekly hours worked was significantly related to fearful attachment. The interaction between weekly working hours and extra weekly hours also showed a significant multivariate effect, suggesting a combined influence on the dependent variables.

A follow-up univariate ANOVA was conducted to explore the significant effect of weekly working hours on the main interaction. The ANOVA and post hoc analysis were conducted to examine the effect of weekly working hours on both life and career satisfaction. The ANOVA revealed that there are statistically significant differences in both life satisfaction [F(3,76) = 4.590, p = .005] and career satisfaction [F(3,76) = 4.148, p = .009] based on weekly working hours. Therefore, we reject the null hypothesis and conclude that the means of life satisfaction and career satisfaction differ significantly across the different categories of weekly working hours.

Specifically, individuals who work more than 40 hours per week tend to have significantly lower levels of life satisfaction (M = 19.05, SD = 7.28) and career satisfaction (M = 13.58, SD = 5.65) compared to those working fewer hours and spending less extra hours on their workload. More specifically, those who work for 40 hours weekly have significantly higher career satisfaction (M = 18.58, SD = 3.83, p = .004) and life satisfaction (M = 26.42, SD = 6.12, p = .004) than those who work for more than 40 hours.

## Table 3

Comparison of Mean Scores of Life Satisfaction and Career Satisfaction Concerning Working Hours

Measure	Life Satisfaction	on Career Satisfaction		
	М	SD	М	SD
Less than 20 hours	24.27	5.60	16.53	5,34
20-30 Hours	21.80	8.18	16.15	4,25
40 hours	26.42	6.12	18.58	3,84
More than 40 hours	19.05	7.28	13.58	5,65

In a multiple regression analysis, the predictors secure attachment and organizational commitment significantly predicted career satisfaction, [F(2, 77) = 24.09, p < .001, with an R<sup>2</sup> of 0.385. Organizational commitment was a significant predictor (B = .149, p < .001), as was secure attachment (B = .156, p = .002). The results suggest that higher levels of secure attachment and organizational commitment are associated with greater career satisfaction.

## Table 4

Regression Analysis for Career Satisfaction

Model	R	R <sup>2</sup>	F	SD	р
1	,620a	0,38	24,08	3.96	.000

Predictors. Secure Attachment, Organizational Commitment Dependent Variable. Career Satisfaction

## **3.4 Discussion**

#### 3.4.1 Theoretical Implications

This study explored the influence of adult attachment styles on various workplace outcomes, specifically focusing on life satisfaction, career satisfaction, organizational commitment, and the intention to quit. The findings of this study extend existing attachment theory by demonstrating that adult attachment styles play a critical role in the workplace, much like they do in personal relationships. The results essentially confirmed our hypotheses, highlighting the significance of secure attachment in enhancing career satisfaction and organizational commitment.

The findings align with previous research emphasizing secure attachment's adaptive benefits (Fraley & Shaver, 2008; Blustein et al., 1995; Chen et al., 2021). Secure attachment demonstrated a strong positive correlation with both life and career satisfaction, reflecting earlier studies that suggest securely attached individuals possess a better capacity to navigate their work environments and cultivate professional competencies (Fraley & Shaver, 2008; Hazan & Shaver, 1990). This study contributes to the literature by showing that secure attachment not only fosters exploration and competence but also enhances organizational commitment and reduces the likelihood of turnover.

The results also highlight the importance of secure attachment in predicting positive workplace behaviors. Secure attachment was linked to higher organizational commitment, aligning with findings from Blustein et al. (1995) and Mayseless & Popper (2019).

This study reaffirms that secure attachment contributes to a supportive work environment, enabling employees to establish and maintain strong professional relationships and effectively handle workplace stress.

The correlation between secure attachment and a lower intention to turnover underscores the protective role of secure attachment in employee retention. This finding is consistent with prior research indicating that securely attached individuals are less inclined to leave their jobs because they can form strong workplace bonds and adapt to new situations (Chen et al., 2021; Underwood et al., 2016). Securely attached individuals, with their robust social support systems and lower focus on fears of rejection, tend to thrive in professional settings (Simmons et al., 2009). On the other hand, the higher intention to turnover among insecurely attached individuals highlights the challenges these employees face in maintaining job satisfaction and stability. Conversely, insecure attachment styles, especially fearful and dismissive attachment, showed significant negative correlations with life and career satisfaction. This supports the idea that insecurely attached individuals often face difficulties in adapting to workplace environments and building effective interpersonal relationships (Littman-Ovadia et al., 2013). These results are in line with prior studies that found insecure attachment to be linked with poorer job performance, higher stress levels, and less effective coping strategies (Hazan & Shaver, 1990; Hudson, 2013; Monteoliva et al., 2012). This negative correlation suggests that insecurely attached individuals may struggle with full organizational engagement due to less effective stress management and interpersonal skills (Hudson, 2013). Those with insecure attachment styles may struggle with performance evaluations, stress, and burnout, limiting their career satisfaction and progression (Fraley & Shaver, 2008; Hazan & Shaver, 1990). The adverse correlations between insecure attachment styles and career satisfaction suggest that these attachment patterns can impede professional growth and satisfaction.

## 3.4.2 Explaining the Gender Indifferences

The results of this study revealed no significant gender differences across various psychological and organizational variables. This finding aligns with several streams of research suggesting that gender does not always play a pivotal role in these specific workplace outcomes.

Research indicates that attachment styles, which develop in the early years and tend to remain relatively stable, are not significantly influenced by gender (Bartholomew & Horowitz, 1991). Both men and women can exhibit any of the attachment styles—secure, anxious, dismissive, and fearful—at similar rates. This stability in attachment styles across genders explains why no significant differences were observed in how attachment styles influenced workplace outcomes in the current study.

Studies on life and career satisfaction have shown mixed results regarding gender differences. Some research indicates that while men and women might experience different stressors and satisfaction sources, these do not necessarily translate into significant differences in overall satisfaction levels (Diener et al., 1999). Specifically, research by Bender et al. (2005) found that the determinants of job satisfaction are primarily similar across genders, with both men and women valuing aspects such as job security, work-life balance, and recognition. Meyer, Allen, and Smith (1993) found that while there might be variations in the reasons why men and women commit to an organization, the overall levels of commitment are generally comparable. Similarly, a meta-analysis by Cotton and Tuttle (1986) reported that gender is not a consistent predictor of turnover intentions, indicating that both men and women decide to stay or leave based on similar considerations such as job satisfaction, career advancement opportunities, and work environment.

The convergence in gender differences may also reflect broader social changes. As societal roles and workplace dynamics evolve, men and women increasingly share similar work environments, job roles, and career aspirations (Powell & Graves, 2003). This shift reduces the traditional gender differences in workplace experiences and outcomes. Moreover, contemporary organizational policies promoting equality and diversity can contribute to creating a more uniform experience for all employees, regardless of gender.

#### 3.4.3 Explaining the Effect of Working Hours

The study revealed that the number of hours worked each week, combined with additional hours worked, impacts life satisfaction and career satisfaction in a meaningful way. These findings align with the broader literature on work stress, attachment theory, and job satisfaction, highlighting the importance of managing work hours to maintain overall wellbeing and job satisfaction. Employees working more than 40 hours per week reported lower life and career satisfaction, underscoring the detrimental impact of excessive work hours on overall well-being (Barnes et al., 2020).

Moreover, further analysis of this study's findings indicates that weekly working hours significantly affect both life satisfaction and career satisfaction, with those working more than 40 hours per week reporting lower levels of both.

One of the primary reasons that longer working hours negatively impact life satisfaction is the decline in work-life balance. When individuals work more than 40 hours per week, they have less time available for personal activities, family, and leisure, which are crucial for overall life satisfaction. Achieving a healthy balance between work and personal life is essential for well-being (Greenhaus et al., 2003). Research has shown that longer working hours are associated with increased stress, reduced leisure time, and diminished opportunities for rest and personal activities (van der Hulst, 2003). Consequently, excessive working hours can negatively impact work-life balance, which is leading to lower life satisfaction. Additionally, studies showed that working long hours has been linked to adverse physical and mental health outcomes, including fatigue, depression, and anxiety. These health problems can significantly diminish life satisfaction. Prolonged working hours can lead to chronic stress, which undermines overall happiness and quality of life (Sparks et al., 1997).

Additionally, working beyond a standard 40-hour workweek often leads to reduced sleep and increased sleep disturbances. Previous research indicates that longer working hours can negatively affect sleep quality and quantity. Poor sleep, in turn, adversely impacts life satisfaction due to its effects on physical health, cognitive function, and emotional well-being (Åkerstedt et al., 2002).

Further, high job demands, often reflected in longer working hours, can lead to job stress and burnout, negatively impacting career satisfaction (Maslach et al., 2001). Perceived workload and the balance between effort and rewards are critical determinants of job satisfaction (Siegrist, 1996). The imbalance between effort and reward worsens as working hours increase, leading to frustration and dissatisfaction.

Another point to highlight is long working hours are closely linked to increased job stress and burnout, which are significant detractors of career satisfaction. Burnout is characterized by emotional exhaustion, depersonalization, and reduced personal accomplishment, all of which are intensified by excessive work hours (Maslach et al., 2001).

Overall, the present study revealed that the interaction between weekly working hours and extra weekly hours significantly impacts life satisfaction and career satisfaction due to increased stress, poorer work-life balance, health issues, and disturbances to personal life. Understanding these dynamics can help organizations develop better policies to enhance employee well-being and job satisfaction.

## 3.4.4 Predictors of Career Satisfaction

The study's findings, aligning with the broader literature on attachment theory and organizational commitment, revealed that both secure attachment and organizational commitment are significant predictors of career satisfaction.

Secure attachment is characterized by confidence in oneself and trust in others, which fosters a supportive environment for exploring and mastering the work environment. Fraley and Shaver (2008) suggest that individuals with secure attachment are associated with more effective career exploration and development in individuals. Securely attached individuals tend to form positive and supportive relationships with colleagues and supervisors. These

relationships provide emotional support, feedback, and opportunities for professional growth, all of which contribute to higher career satisfaction (Simpson et al., 1992). Individuals with secure attachment exhibit lower levels of interpersonal conflict and higher levels of collaboration and teamwork (Mikulincer & Shaver, 2007). Research indicates that secure attachment is linked to the use of effective coping strategies in the face of workplace stress (Hazan & Shaver, 1990). Securely attached individuals are better at managing stress and maintaining a positive outlook, which enhances their overall job satisfaction.

Organizational commitment, particularly affective commitment, reflects an emotional attachment, identification, and organizational involvement. Employees who are emotionally committed to their organization are more likely to find their work fulfilling and satisfying (Meyer & Allen, 1991).

Committed employees are more likely to invest time and effort into achieving organizational goals, which can lead to feelings of accomplishment and recognition. This investment enhances career satisfaction as employees see their contributions making a meaningful impact (Allen & Meyer, 1990).

In summary, secure attachment and organizational commitment are significant predictors of career satisfaction because they foster supportive relationships, effective stress management, and a sense of belonging and purpose within the organization. These factors collectively enhance an individual's experience and satisfaction in their professional career.

### 3.4.5 Limitations and Future Research

While this study provides valuable insights, it also has limitations that warrant consideration. The sample size of 80 participants, though sufficient for detecting significant correlations, may limit the generalizability of the findings. Future research should replicate these results with more extensive and diverse samples to enhance external validity.

Additionally, the cross-sectional design of the study prevents causal inferences. Longitudinal studies are needed to examine the temporal dynamics of attachment styles and workplace outcomes. Such studies could explore how changes in attachment patterns over time influence career satisfaction and organizational commitment.

Furthermore, while this study focused on the direct relationships between attachment styles and workplace outcomes, future research could investigate potential mediators and moderators of these relationships. For example, examining the role of workplace culture, leadership styles, and social support could provide a more nuanced understanding of how attachment styles interact with organizational factors to influence employee outcomes.

## 3.4.6 Practical Implications

From a practical standpoint, these findings have significant implications for organizational practices and employee development programs. Recognizing the role of attachment styles in shaping employee behaviors and satisfaction can inform the development of targeted interventions to support insecurely attached employees. For instance, providing mentorship programs and fostering a supportive work culture can help these individuals build stronger workplace relationships and improve their job satisfaction. Moreover, interventions aimed at enhancing secure attachment, such as providing training on emotional intelligence and relationship-building skills, could improve overall job satisfaction and organizational commitment. Additionally, promoting work-life balance through flexible working hours and wellness programs can mitigate the adverse effects of long working hours on employee satisfaction.

Moreover, the study highlights the importance of monitoring employees' working hours. The negative impact of working more than 40 hours per week on both life and career satisfaction underscores the need for organizations to promote work-life balance. Implementing policies that limit excessive work hours and encourage adequate rest and personal time can help to enhance employee well-being and commitment.

#### **4** Conclusion

In conclusion, this study highlights the significant impact of adult attachment styles on various aspects of professional life, including career satisfaction, organizational commitment, and intention to quit. Secure attachment emerges as a crucial predictor of positive workplace behaviors and outcomes, while insecure attachment poses challenges to employee well-being and satisfaction. The findings underscore the importance of considering attachment styles in organizational practices and interventions to foster a supportive and productive work environment. By integrating attachment theory into organizational practices and promoting supportive work environments, employers can enhance employee satisfaction and commitment, ultimately contributing to a more productive and harmonious workplace.

Future research should explore the nuanced effects of different attachment styles in diverse workplace contexts further to enhance our understanding of their impact on professional life.

### References

- Açıkel Gülel, E. (2019). Suça sürüklenen erkek çocuklarda aile aidiyeti ve yaşam doyumu ilişkisi: İstanbul örneği (Yüksek Lisans Tezi). Selçuk Üniversitesi, Konya.
- Ahmadi, F. (2014). Örgütsel sinizmin örgütsel bağlılık üzerindeki etkisinin incelenmesi: Atatürk Üniversitesi çalışanları üzerine bir araştırma (Yayımlanmamış yüksek lisans tezi). Atatürk Üniversitesi.
- Ainsworth, M. (1989). Object relations, dependency, and attachment: A theoretical review of the infant-mother relationship. *Child Development*, 40, 969-1025.
- Ainsworth, M. D. S., Blehar, M., Waters, E., & Wall, S. (1978). *Patterns of attachment: A psychological study of the strange situation*. Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum.
- Ainsworth, M. D. S. (1969). Object relations, dependency, and attachment: A theoretical review of the infant-mother relationship. *Child Development*, 40(4), 969-1025.
- Åkerstedt, T., Knutsson, A., Westerholm, P., Theorell, T., Alfredsson, L., & Kecklund, G. (2002). Sleep disturbances, work stress and work hours: A cross-sectional study. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, *53*(3), 741-748.
- Aktaş, H. (2014). Kariyer safhaları ile demografik değişkenler bağlamında kariyer memnuniyeti ve mesleki bağlılık ilişkisi: Büro yöneticileri, yönetici asistanları ve sekreterler üzerinde bir araştırma. *The Journal of Academic Social Science Studies, 26*, 195-212.
- Akın, A., & Alabucak, E. (2017). Kariyer doyumu ölçeği (KDÖ) Türkçe formu: Geçerlik ve güvenirlik çalışması. 1. Uluslararası İpekyolu Akademik Çalışmalar Sempozyumu Bildiri Tam Metin Kitabı (pp. 174-188). Nevşehir: ISSAS.
- Allen, N. J., & Meyer, J. P. (1990). The measurement and antecedents of affective, continuance, and normative commitment to the organization. *Journal of Occupational Psychology*, 63(1), 1-18.
- Allen, N. J., & Meyer, J. P. (1993). Organizational commitment: Evidence of career stage effects? *Journal of Business Research*, 26(1), 49-61.

- Allen, N. J., & Meyer, J. P. (1996). Affective, continuance, and normative commitment to the organization: An examination of construct validity. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 49(3), 252-276.
- Anafarta, A., & Yılmaz, Ö. (2019). Kariyer tatmini ve işten ayrılma niyeti arasındaki ilişkide işe adanmışlığın aracılık rolü. *İşletme Araştırmaları Dergisi, 11*(4), 2944-2959.
- Armstrong-Stassen, M., & Ursel, N. D. (2009). Perceived organizational support, career satisfaction, and the retention of older workers. *Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology*, 82(1), 201-220.
- Arslan, E. (2008). Bağlanma stilleri açısından ergenlerde Erikson'un psikososyal gelişim dönemleri ve ego kimlik süreçlerinin incelenmesi (Yayımlanmamış doktora tezi). Selçuk Üniversitesi.
- Arslan, S. (2015). Anneye bağlanma ve örgütsel bağlılık arasındaki ilişkinin yaşam doyumu, öğrenilmiş çaresizlik ve minnettarlık aracı rolüyle incelenmesi (Yayımlanmamış yüksek lisans tezi). Beykent Üniversitesi.
- Arthur, M. B. (1994). The boundaryless career: A new perspective for organizational inquiry. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 15(4), 295-306.
- Bargsted, M., Yeves, J., Merino, C., & Venegas-Muggli, J. I. (2021). Career success is not always an outcome: It is a mediating role between the competence employability model and perceived employability. *Career Development International*, 26(2), 119-139. https://doi.org/10.1108/CDI-06-2020-0141
- Bartholomew, K., & Horowitz, L. M. (1991). Attachment styles among young adults: A test of a four-category model. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *61*(2), 226-244.
- Baskoro, B. D. (2020). The impact of career management on turnover intention at construction companies: The mediation role of career satisfaction. *Maker Jurnal Manajemen*, 6(2), 187-199.
- Bateman, T. S., & Strasser, S. (1984). A longitudinal analysis of the antecedents of organizational commitment. *Academy of Management Journal*, 27(1), 95-112.

- Belete, A. (2018). Turnover intention influencing factors of employees: An empirical work review. International Journal of Research in Business Studies and Management, 5(7), 23-31.
- Belsky, J., Rovine, M. J., & Taylor, D. G. (1984). The Pennsylvania Infant and family development project, III: The Origins of individual differences in infant-mother attachment: Maternal and infant contributions. *Child Development*, 55(3), 718-728.
- Bender, K. A., Donohue, S. M., & Heywood, J. S. (2005). Job satisfaction and gender segregation. Oxford Economic Papers, 57(3), 479-496.
- Berman, H., & Sperling, M. B. (1994). The structure of adult attachment. In M. B. Sperling & W. H. Berman (Eds.), *Attachment in adults: Clinical and developmental perspectives* (pp. 3-28). New York: Guilford Press.
- Bilir, S. E. (2016). Türkiye'deki üniversite öğrencilerinin romantik ilişkilerinde işlevsel olmayan ilişki inançları ile ilişkisel benlik tutumlarının bağlanma kuramı çerçevesinde araştırılması (Yayımlanmamış yüksek lisans tezi). Maltepe Üniversitesi, İstanbul.
- Blustein, D. L., Prezioso, M. S., & Schultheiss, D. P. (1995). Attachment theory and career development: Current status and future directions. *The Counseling Psychologist*, 23(3), 416-432. https://doi.org/10.1177/0011000095233002
- Boccio, M. L. (1994). Intrinsic and extrinsic factors affect infant responses to maternal separation. *Journal of Psychiatry*, *57*(1), 43-50.
- Bowlby, J. (1969). Attachment and loss: Vol. 1. Attachment (1st ed.). New York: Basic Books.
- Bowlby, J. (1973). Attachment and loss: Vol. 2. Separation: Anxiety and anger. New York: Basic Books.
- Bowlby, J. (1982). Attachment and loss: Vol. 1. Attachment (2nd ed.). New York: Basic Books.
- Bowlby, J. (1988). Developmental psychiatry comes of age. *The American Journal of Psychiatry*, 145(1), 1-10.
- Bowlby, J. (2012). Bağlanma (T. V. Soylu, Trans.). İstanbul: Pinhan Yayıncılık.

- Bretherton, I. (1990). Communication patterns, internal working models, and the intergenerational transmission of attachment relationships. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, 11(3), 237-252.
- Bretherton, I. (1992). The origins of attachment theory: John Bowlby and Mary Ainsworth. *Developmental Psychology*, 28(5), 759-775.
- Budak, S. (2000). Psikoloji Sözlüğü. Ankara: Bilim ve Sanat Yayınları.
- Bıyıklı, L. (1995). Korunmaya muhtaç çocuklar ve S.O.S. çocuk köyleri. *Özel Eğitim Dergisi,* 2(11), 3-10.
- Çalışır, M. (2009). Yetişkin bağlanma kuramı ve duygulanım düzenleme stratejilerinin depresyonla ilişkisi. *Psikiyatride Güncel Yaklaşımlar*, 1(3), 240-255.
- Çekmecelioğlu, H. (2006). İş tatmini ve örgütsel bağlılık tutumlarının işten ayrılma niyeti ve verimlilik üzerindeki etkilerinin değerlendirilmesi: Bir araştırma. *İş, Güç Endüstri İlişkileri ve İnsan Kaynakları Dergisi, 8*(2).
- Çelik, M., Turunç, Ö., & Bilgin, N. (2014). Lider-üye etkileşimi ve kariyer memnuniyetinin yenilikçi davranışa etkisinde etiğin düzenleyici rolüne yönelik deneysel bir araştırma. *Mustafa Kemal Üniversitesi Sosyal Bilimler Enstitüsü Dergisi, 11*(25), 491-508.
- Çelik, M. (2012). Konaklama işletmelerinde algılanan örgütsel adaletin yenilikçi davranışa etkisinde kariyer memnuniyetinin aracılık etkisi. *İş, Güç Endüstri İlişkileri ve İnsan Kaynakları Dergisi, 14*(2), 99-122.
- Çelik, M. (2018). Öğretmenlerin evlilik uyumlarının yaşam doyumu ve tükenmişlik düzeylerine göre incelenmesi. SDU International Journal of Educational Studies, 5(2), 40-52.
- Chang, C., & Lin, H. (2015). Organizational empowerment and commitment. *European Journal of Scientific Research*, 22(2), 286-295.
- Chang, E. (1999). Career commitment as a complex moderator of organizational commitment and turnover intention. *Human Relations*, *52*(10), 1257-1278.

- Chen, S., Zhang, G., Wang, F., & Li, W. (2021). Adult attachment and job satisfaction: The mediating role of work engagement. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 168, 110345.
- Chen, X., Wen, B., & Wu, Z. (2021). An empirical study of workplace attachment in tourism scenic areas: The positive effect of workplace fun on voluntary retention. *Asia Pacific Journal of Tourism Research*, 26(5), 579-596. https://doi.org/10.1080/10941665.2021.1887304
- Çivitci, A. (2009). İlköğretim öğrencilerinde yaşam doyumu: Bazı kişisel ve ailesel özelliklerin rolü. *Uludağ Üniversitesi Eğitim Fakültesi Dergisi, 22*(1), 29-52.
- Çivitçi, A. (2012). Üniversite öğrencilerinde genel yaşam doyumu ve psikolojik ihtiyaçlar arasındaki ilişkiler. *Çukurova Üniversitesi Sosyal Bilimler Enstitüsü Dergisi, 21*(2), 321-336.
- Cohen, A. (1999). Relationships among five forms of commitment: An empirical assessment. Journal of Organizational Behavior, 20(3), 285-308. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1099-1379(199905)20:3<285::AID-JOB881>3.0.CO;2-R
- Çöl, G. (2004). Örgütsel bağlılık kavramı ve benzer kavramlarla ilişkisi. İş Güç Endüstri İlişkileri ve İnsan Kaynakları Dergisi, 6(2). <u>https://www.isguc.org/?p=article&id=233&cilt=6&sayi=2&yil=2004</u>
- Collins, N. L., & Read, S. J. (1990). Adult attachment, working models, and relationship quality in dating couples. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 58(4), 644-663.
- Colonnesi, C., Draijer, E. M., Stams, J. J. M., Van der Bruggen, C. O., Bögels, S. M., & Noom,
   M. J. (2011). The relation between insecure attachment and child anxiety: A metaanalytic review. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, 40(4), 630-645.
- Cotton, J. L., & Tuttle, J. M. (1986). Employee turnover: A meta-analysis and review with implications for research. *Academy of Management Review*, 11(1), 55-70.

- Cranshaw, J., & Game, A. (2010). Organizational career management: The role of line manager caregiving and employee relational models. Paper presented at the 70th Annual Meeting of the Academy of Management, Montreal, Canada.
- Dağlı, A., Elçiçek, Z., & Han, B. (2018). Örgütsel bağlılık ölçeği'nin Türkiye'ye uyarlanması: Geçerlik ve güvenirlik çalışması. *Elektronik Sosyal Bilimler Dergisi*, 17(68), 1765-1777.
- Demir, R., Tanhan, A., Çiçek, İ., Yerlikaya, İ., Kurt, S. Ç., & Ünverdi, B. (2021). Yaşam kalitesinin yordayıcıları olarak psikolojik iyi oluş ve yaşam doyumu. *Yaşadıkça Eğitim*, 35(1), 192-206.
- Deniz, M. E., Hamarta, E., & Arı, R. (2005). An investigation of social skills and loneliness levels of university students with respect to their attachment styles in a sample of Turkish students. *Social Behavior and Personality*, 33(1), 19-32.
- Diddams, M., & Whittington, J. L. (2003). Book review essay: Revisiting the meaning of meaningful work.
- Diener, E., Suh, E. M., Lucas, R. E., & Smith, H. L. (1999). Subjective well-being: Three decades of progress. *Psychological Bulletin*, 125(2), 276-302.
- Diener, E. D., Emmons, R. A., Larsen, R. J., & Griffin, S. (1985). The satisfaction with life scale. *Journal of Personality Assessment*, 49(1), 71-75.
- Dilmaç, B., Hamarta, E., & Arslan, C. (2009). Üniversite öğrencilerinin sürekli kaygı ve denetim odaklarının bağlanma stilleri açısından incelenmesi. *Kuram ve Uygulamada Eğitim Bilimleri*, *9*(1), 127-159.
- Direnzo, M. S., & Greenhaus, J. H. (2011). Job search and voluntary turnover in a boundaryless world: A control theory perspective. *Academy of Management Review*, 36(3), 567-589.
- Doğan, S., & Kılıç, S. (2007). Örgütsel bağlılığın sağlanmasında personel güçlendirmenin yeri ve önemi.
- Dost, M. T. (2007). Üniversite öğrencilerinin yaşam doyumunun bazı değişkenlere göre incelenmesi. *Pamukkale Üniversitesi Eğitim Fakültesi Dergisi, 22*(22), 132-143.

- Edinsel, S. (2018). Kişiliğin ve örgütsel kariyer planlamanın bireysel kariyer planlama ile kariyer memnuniyeti üzerine etkisi: Bankacılık sektöründe Y kuşağı üzerine bir araştırma (Doktora Tezi). Süleyman Demirel Üniversitesi, Isparta.
- Egeland, B., & Brunnquell, D. (1979). An at-risk approach to the study of child abuse: Some preliminary findings. *Journal of the American Academy of Child Psychiatry*, 18(2), 219-235.
- Ensher, E. A., Grant-Vallone, E. J., & Donaldson, S. I. (2001). Effects of perceived discrimination on job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and citizenship behaviors. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 86(1), 125-140.
- Erben, G. S., & Çalışkan, K. (2015). Yetişkin bağlanma stillerinin babacan liderle çalışma tercihi üzerindeki etkisini anlamaya yönelik deneysel bir çalışma. *23. Ulusal Yönetim ve Organizasyon Kongresi Bildiriler Kitabı* (pp. 667-673). Muğla.
- Erez, A., Mikulincer, M., van Ijzendoorn, M. H., & Kroonenberg, P. M. (2008). Attachment, personality, and volunteering: Placing volunteerism in an attachment theoretical framework. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 44(1), 64-74.
- Erikson, E. H. (1968). Identity: Youth and crisis. New York: W. W. Norton.
- Fabian, E. S. (1990). Quality of life: A review of theory and practice implications for individuals with long-term mental illness. *Rehabilitation Psychology*, 35(3), 161-170.
- Feeney, J. A. (2002). Attachment, marital interaction, and relationship satisfaction: A diary study. *Personal Relationships*, 9(1), 39-55.
- Fonagy, P., & Allison, E. (2013). What is mentalization?: The concept and its foundations in developmental research. In M. Midgley, A. Anderson, & P. Fonagy (Eds.), *Minding the child* (pp. 11-34). Routledge.
- Fraley, R. C., & Shaver, P. R. (2008). Attachment theory and its place in contemporary personality theory and research. In O. P. John, R. W. Robins, & L. A. Pervin (Eds.), *Handbook of Personality: Theory and Research* (3rd ed., pp. 518-541). The Guilford Press.

- Gattiker, U. E., & Larwood, L. (1990). Predictors for career achievement in the corporate hierarchy. *Human Relations, 43*(8), 703-726.
- Gellatly, I. R. (1995). Individual and group determinants of employee absenteeism: Test of a causal model. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, *16*(5), 469-485.
- Geller, D., & Bamberger, P. (2009). Bringing attachment and anxiety to the job: Attachment style and instrumental helping behavior among co-workers. *Human Relations*, 62(12), 1803-1827.
- Gerçek, M., Elmas Atay, S., & Dündar, G. (2015). Çalışanların iş-yaşam dengesi ile kariyer tatmininin işten ayrılma niyetine etkisi. *Kafkas Üniversitesi İktisadi ve İdari Bilimler Fakültesi Dergisi, 6*(11), 67-86.
- Goodfriend, M. S. (1993). Treatment of attachment disorder of infancy in a neonatal intensive care unit. *Journal of Pediatrics*, *91*(1), 139-142.
- Görünmez, M. (2006). Bağlanma stilleri ve duygusal zekâ yetenekleri (Doktora Tezi). Uludağ Üniversitesi, Bursa.
- Greenhaus, J. H., & Allen, T. D. (2011). Work-family balance: A review and extension of the literature. In S. Zedeck (Ed.), APA handbook of industrial and organizational psychology (Vol. 3, pp. 165-183). American Psychological Association.
- Greenhaus, J. H., Collins, K. M., & Shaw, J. D. (2003). The relation between work-family balance and quality of life. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 63(3), 510-531.
- Greenhaus, J. H., Parasuraman, S., & Wormley, W. M. (1990). Effects of race on organizational experiences, job performance evaluations, and career outcomes. *Academy of Management Journal*, 33(1), 64-86.
- Griffin, D. W., & Bartholomew, K. (1994). Models of the self and other: Fundamental dimensions underlying measures of adult attachment. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 67(3), 430-445.
- Guan, Y., Jiang, P., Wang, Z., Mo, Z., & Zhu, F. (2017). Self-referent and other-referent career successes, career satisfaction, and turnover intention among Chinese employees: The role of achievement motivation. *Journal of Career Development*, 44(5), 379-393.

- Guan, Y., Wen, Y., Chen, S. X., Liu, H., Si, W., & Zhang, Y. (2014). When do salary and job level predict career satisfaction and turnover intention among Chinese managers? The role of perceived organizational career management and career anchor. *European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology*, 23(4), 596-607.
- Gülcan, A. (2014). Genç yetişkinlerde iyimserliğin mutluluk ve yaşam doyumu üzerindeki etkisinin incelenmesi (Yayınlanmamış yüksek lisans tezi). Fatih Üniversitesi, İstanbul.
- Güler, K., & Usluca, M. (2021). Yetişkin bireylerde bilinçli farkındalık ile yaşam doyumu arasındaki ilişkinin incelenmesi. Uluslararası Anadolu Sosyal Bilimler Dergisi, 5(1), 372-383.
- Gürkan, Ç. G., & Koçoğlu, M. (2014). Yaratıcı örgüt ikliminin kariyer tatmini üzerine etkisinde duygusal bağlılığın aracı değişken rolü: Türkiye'de bir vakıf ve bir devlet üniversitesinde karşılaştırmalı bir araştırma. Uluslararası Sosyal Araştırmalar Dergisi, 7(29), 589-602.
- Hagmaier, T., Abele, A. E., & Goebel, K. (2018). How are career satisfaction and life satisfaction associated? *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, 33(2), 142-160.
- Hall, D. T., & Chandler, D. E. (2005). Psychological success: When the career is a calling. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 26(2), 155-176.
- Hardy, G. E., & Barkham, M. (1994). The relationship between interpersonal attachment styles and work difficulties. *Human Relations*, 47(3), 263-281.
- Hazan, C., & Shaver, P. (1990). Love and work: An attachment-theoretical perspective. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 59(2), 270-280.
- Hazan, C., & Shaver, P. R. (1987). Romantic love is conceptualized as an attachment process. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 52(3), 511-524.
- Hazan, C., & Shaver, P. R. (1990). Love and work: An attachment-theoretical perspective. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 59(2), 270-280.
- Hazan, C., & Shaver, P. R. (1994). Attachment as an organizational framework for research on close relationships. *Psychological Inquiry*, 5(1), 1-22.

- Heslin, P. A., & Turban, D. B. (2016). Enabling career success as an emergent process. Organizational Dynamics, 45(3), 155-164.
- Holmes, J. (1993). Attachment theory: A biological basis for psychotherapy. *The British Journal of Psychiatry*, 163(4), 430-438.
- Hoş, C., & Oksay, A. (2015). Hemşirelerde örgütsel bağlılık ile iş tatmini ilişkisi. Süleyman Demirel Üniversitesi İktisadi ve İdari Bilimler Fakültesi Dergisi, 20(4), 1-24.
- Howard, M. S., & Medway, F. J. (2004). Adolescents' attachment and coping with stress. *Psychology in the Schools, 41*(3), 391-402.
- Hsu, M. S., & Tsai, Y. Y. (2014). Career satisfaction and organizational commitment among hotel employees in Taiwan. *Journal of Hotel & Business Management*, *3*(1), 1-4.
- Hudson, D. L. (2013). Attachment theory and leader-follower relationships. *The Psychologist-Manager Journal, 16*(3), 147-159.
- Hudson, W. W. (2013). A measurement of secure attachment in adult relationships. *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships*, 30(2), 101-119.
- İmadoğlu, T. (2016). İnsan kaynakları yönetimi uygulamaları, kariyer tatmini ve iş performansı: Osmaniye organize sanayi bölgesi'nde bir araştırma (Yüksek lisans tezi). Korkut Ata Üniversitesi, Osmaniye.
- İncekara, T. (2018). Üniversite öğrencilerinde vücut algısı ile yaşam doyumu arasındaki ilişkinin incelenmesi (Yayınlanmamış yüksek lisans tezi). Sosyal Bilimler Enstitüsü.
- İnci, S. (2014). Aday öğretmenlerin duygusal zeka ile yaşam doyumu düzeyleri arasındaki ilişki (Yayınlanmamış yüksek lisans tezi). Çanakkale Onsekiz Mart Üniversitesi Eğitim Bilimleri Enstitüsü.
- Iqbal, M. S., Al-Saikhan, F. I., Ahmed, N. J., & Iqbal, M. Z. (2020). Predictors of job and workplace satisfaction among community pharmacists. *Journal of Pharmaceutical Research International*, 32(3), 78-85.

- Judge, T. A., Bono, J. E., Erez, A., & Locke, E. A. (2005). Core self-evaluations and job and life satisfaction: The role of self-concordance and goal attainment. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 90(2), 257-268.
- Kapçi, E. G., & Kücüker, S. (2006). The parental bonding instrument: Evaluation of its psychometric properties with Turkish university students. *Turkish Journal of Psychiatry*, 17(4), 1-10.
- Kaplan, H. I., & Sadock, B. J. (1994). Synopsis of psychiatry (7th ed.). Baltimore, MD: Williams & Wilkins.
- Karakuş, Ö. (2012). Ergenlerde bağlanma stilleri ve yalnızlık arasındaki ilişki. *Toplum ve Sosyal Hizmet Dergisi, 23*(2), 33-46.
- Karatepe, O. M., & Alheri, B. M. (2008). Work-family conflict and facilitation in the hotel industry: A study in Nigeria. *Cornell Hospitality Quarterly*, 49(4), 395-412.
- Karavardar, G. (2014). Career commitment, subjective career success, and career satisfaction in the context of the hazelnut processing industry in Giresun/Turkey. *International Journal of Business and Management*, 9(6), 98-105.
- Kenek, G., & Sökmen, A. (2018). İş özelliklerinin işten ayrılma niyetine etkisinde kariyer tatmininin aracı rolü. *İşletme Araştırmaları Dergisi, 10*(3), 622-639.
- Kesebir, S., Kavzoğlu, S., & Üstündağ, M. F. (2011). Bağlanma ve psikopatoloji. *Psikiyatride Güncel Yaklaşımlar*, 3(2), 321-342.
- Keser, A. (2005). İş doyumu ve yaşam doyumu ilişkisi: Otomotiv sektöründe bir uygulama. *Çalışma ve Toplum, 4*(7), 77-96.
- Köker, S. (1991). Normal ve sorunlu ergenlerin yaşam doyumu düzeylerinin karşılaştırılması (Yayımlanmamış yüksek lisans tezi). Ankara Üniversitesi, Sosyal Bilimler Enstitüsü.
- Kuchinke, K. P., Kang, H. A., & Oh, S. Y. (2008). The influence of work values on job and career satisfaction and organizational commitment among Korean professional level employees. *Asia Pacific Education Review*, 9(4), 552-564.

- Kılınç, M., Tortunlu, M., & Uzun, K. (2021). Öğretmenlerin kariyer tatmini düzeylerinin demografik değişkenlere göre incelenmesi. *Karadeniz Sosyal Bilimler Dergisi*, 13(24), 231-252.
- Latif, K. H. F., Mashuca, M. M., Marimom, F., & Sahibzada, U. F. (2021). Servant leadership, career, and life satisfaction in higher education: A cross-country study of Spain, China, and Pakistan. *Applied Research in Quality of Life*, 16(3), 1221-1247.
- Littman-Ovadia, H., & Lavy, S. (2013). Differential relationships between attachment styles and career-related variables. *Journal of Career Assessment, 21*(4), 558-576.
- Littman-Ovadia, H., Oren, L., & Lavy, S. (2013). Attachment and autonomy in the workplace: New insights. *Journal of Career Assessment, 21*(4), 502-518.
- Lounsbury, J. W., Loveland, J. M., Sundstrom, E. D., Gibson, L. W., Drost, A. W., & Hamrick,
  F. L. (2003). An investigation of personality traits in relation to career satisfaction. *Journal of Career Assessment*, 11(3), 287-307.
- Lounsbury, J. W., Park, S.-H., Sunstrom, E., Williamson, J. M., & Pemberton, A. E. (2004). Personality, career satisfaction, and life satisfaction: The test of a directional model. *Journal of Career Assessment*, 12(4), 395-406.
- Lowman, R. L. (1993). The Inter-Domain Model of career assessment and counseling. *Journal* of Counseling & Development, 71(5), 549-554.
- Lyubomirsky, S., Sheldon, K. M., & Schkade, D. (2005). Pursuing happiness: The architecture of sustainable happiness. *Review of General Psychology*, 9(2), 111-131.
- Main, M., Kaplan, N., & Cassidy, J. (1985). Security in infancy, childhood, and adulthood: A move to the level of representation. *Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development*, 50(1-2), 66-104.
- Maslach, C., Schaufeli, W. B., & Leiter, M. P. (2001). Job burnout. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 52, 397-422.
- Masterson, J. (2013). Bağlanma kuramı ve nörobiyolojik kendilik gelişimi açısından kişilik bozuklukları (H. Şentürk, Trans.). İstanbul: Litera Yayıncılık.

- Mayseless, O., & Popper, M. (2019). Attachment and leadership: Review and new insights. *Current Opinion in Psychology*, 25, 157-161.
- Meredith, P., Merson, K., & Strong, J. (2007). Differences in adult attachment style, career choice and career satisfaction for occupational therapy and commerce students. *British Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 70(6), 235-242.
- Meyer, J. P., & Allen, N. J. (1991). A three-component conceptualization of organizational commitment. *Human Resource Management Review*, *1*(1), 61-89.
- Meyer, J. P., Allen, N. J., & Smith, C. A. (1993). Commitment to organizations and occupations: Extension and test of a three-component conceptualization. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 78(4), 538-551.
- Mguqulwa, N. (2008). The relationship between organizational commitment and work performance in an agricultural company (Yüksek lisans tezi). University of South Africa, Pretoria.
- Mikulincer, M., & Florian, V. (1995). Appraisal of and coping with a real-life stressful situation: The contribution of attachment styles. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin, 21*(4), 406-414.
- Mikulincer, M., & Shaver, P. R. (2007). *Attachment in adulthood: Structure, dynamics, and change*. The Guilford Press.
- Monteoliva, A., García-Martínez, J. M., Calvo-Salguero, A., & Fernández-López, J. A. (2012).
   Work-related stress, burnout, and coping strategies in Spanish primary care nurses.
   *International Journal of Nursing Studies, 49*(9), 1179-1186.
- Monteoliva, A., García-Martínez, J. M., Calvo-Salguero, A., & Hernández-Hurtado, M. (2012). Self-reported attachment styles and conflict resolution strategies in romantic relationships. *The Spanish Journal of Psychology*, 15(3), 1381-1390.
- Moon, J. S., & Choi, S. B. (2017). The impact of career management on organizational commitment and the mediating role of subjective career success: The case of Korean R&D employees. *Journal of Career Development*, 44(3), 191-208.

- Morsünbül, Ü. (2005). Ergenlikte kimlik statülerinin bağlanma stilleri, cinsiyet ve eğitim düzeyi açısından incelenmesi (Yayımlanmamış yüksek lisans tezi). Ankara Üniversitesi Eğitim Bilimleri Enstitüsü, Ankara.
- Myers, D. G., & Diener, E. (1995). Who is happy? Psychological Science, 6(1), 10-19.
- Nauta, M. M. (2010). The development, evolution, and status of Holland's theory of vocational personalities: Reflections and future directions for counseling psychology. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 57(1), 11-22.
- Nehmeh, R. (2009). What is organizational commitment, why should managers want it in their workforce, and is there any cost-effective way to secure it? *Swiss Management Center*, 5(1), 45-46.
- Ofluoğlu, G., & Bayraktar, A. S. (2021). Yetenek yönetiminin çalışanların kariyer memnuniyetine etkisi. *International Journal of Management and Administration*, 5(10), 37-52.
- Oh, O., Agrawal, M., & Rao, H. R. (2013). Community intelligence and social media services: A rumor theoretic analysis of tweets during social crises. *MIS Quarterly*, *37*(2), 40-426.
- Orçanlı, K., Bekmezci, M., & Görmen, M. (2020). Yetkinlik geliştirmenin kariyer tatmini ve iş performansına etkisi: Algılanan istihdam edilebilirliğin aracılık rolü. *Erciyes Üniversitesi İktisadi ve İdari Bilimler Fakültesi Dergisi, 55*, 35-76.
- Örücü, E., & Kışlalıoğlu, R. S. (2014). Örgütsel bağlılık üzerine bir alan çalışması. Uluslararası Yönetim İktisat ve İşletme Dergisi, 10(22), 45-65.
- Özer, M., & Karabulut, Ö. Ö. (2003). Yaşlılarda yaşam doyumu. Geriatri, 6(2), 72-74.
- Özgen, F. (2012). Ç. OM. Ü. beden eğitimi ve spor yüksekokulu öğrencilerinin yaşam doyumu düzeylerinin incelenmesi (Yayımlanmamış mezuniyet tezi). Çanakkale Onsekiz Mart Üniversitesi, Spor Yöneticiliği Bölümü, Çanakkale.
- Özkan, Ö. (2013). İnternet kullanımıyla ilgili değişkenlerin cinsiyet, kişilik özellikleri, yaşam doyumu ve bağlanma stilleri açısından incelenmesi (Yayımlanmamış yüksek lisans tezi). Ankara Üniversitesi, Sosyal Bilimler Enstitüsü.

- Parıldar, G. D. (2020). Sağlık çalışanlarında sosyal medya bağımlılığı ile yaşam doyumu arasındaki ilişki (Tıpta uzmanlık tezi). Sağlık Bilimleri Üniversitesi, İzmir.
- Pavot, W., & Diener, E. (1993). The affective and cognitive context of self-reported measures of subjective well-being. *Social Indicators Research*, 28(1), 1-20.
- Powell, G. N., & Graves, L. M. (2003). *Women and men in management* (3rd ed.). SAGE Publications, Inc.
- Rençber, İ., & Paşaoğlu Baş, D. (2021). X ve Y kuşağı beyaz yakalı çalışanların kariyer tatminlerinin karşılaştırılması. *Osmaniye Korkut Ata Üniversitesi İktisadi ve İdari Bilimler Fakültesi Dergisi*, 5(1), 17-29.
- Rholes, W. S., & Simpson, J. A. (2004). A dynamical systems approach to understanding stability and change in attachment security. In W. S. Rholes & J. A. Simpson (Eds.), *Adult attachment: Theory, research, and clinical implications* (pp. 86-132). New York: Guilford Press.
- Sattavorn, S. (2018). The impact of career satisfaction, commitment, and supervisory support on organizational commitment of Thai employees: A study in Japanese subsidiaries. *Proceedings of the 2018 5th International Conference on Business and Industrial Research*, Bangkok, Thailand.
- Seibert, S. E., Kraimer, M. L., & Liden, R. C. (2001). A social capital theory of career success. *Academy of Management Journal*, 44(2), 219-237. https://doi.org/10.2307/3069452
- Seligman, M. (2002). Authentic happiness: Using the new positive psychology to realize your potential for lasting fulfillment. New York: Free Press.
- Sevinç, G. (2016). Güvenli bağlanma düzeyi ve benlik kurguları ile üniversiteye yeni başlayan öğrencilerin uyumu arasındaki ilişki (Yayımlanmamış yüksek lisans tezi). Ankara Üniversitesi, Eğitim Bilimleri Enstitüsü.
- Shaver, K. H., & Lacey, L. M. (2003). Job and career satisfaction among staff nurses: Effects of job setting and environment. *The Journal of Nursing Administration*, *33*(3), 166-172.

- Shaver, P. R., & Brennan, K. A. (1992). Attachment styles and the "Big Five" personality traits: Their connections with each other and with romantic relationship outcomes. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin, 18*(5), 536-545.
- Shore, L. M., & Martin, H. J. (1989). Job satisfaction and organizational commitment in relation to work performance and turnover intentions. *Human Relations*, 42(7), 625-638.
- Siegrist, J. (1996). Adverse health effects of high-effort/low-reward conditions. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*, 1(1), 27-41.
- Simmons, B. L., Nelson, D. L., & Neal, L. J. (2009). A longitudinal study of the relationships between life stress, work stress, and well-being. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 39(4), 859-875.
- Simpson, J. A., Rholes, W. S., & Nelligan, J. S. (1992). Support seeking and support giving within couples in an anxiety-provoking situation: The role of attachment styles. *Journal* of Personality and Social Psychology, 62(3), 434-446.
- Soydan, N. T., Aksel, İ., & Dolma, S. (2021). Algılanan kurumsal destek, lider-üye etkileşimi ve kariyer tatmini ilişkisi. *Pamukkale Üniversitesi Sosyal Bilimler Enstitüsü Dergisi*, 53, 229-250.
- Soygüt, G. (2004). Bir düzeltici bağlanma ilişkisi olarak psikoterapi: Psikoterapi süreçlerinde bağlanma ve terapötik ittifak. *Türk Psikoloji Yazıları, 13*(7), 63-77.
- Soysal, A. Ş., Bodur, Ş., İşeri, E., & Şenol, S. (2005). Bebeklik dönemindeki bağlanma sürecine genel bir bakış. *Klinik Psikiyatri*, 8(2), 88-99.
- Sparks, K., Cooper, C., Fried, Y., & Shirom, A. (1997). The effects of hours of work on health: A meta-analytic review. *Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology*, 70(4), 391-408.
- Starnes, J. B., Truhon, A. S., & McCarthy, V. (2006). A primer on organizational trust: How trust influences organizational effectiveness and efficiency, and how to lead. *American Society for Quality Human Development and Leadership Division*.

- Suarthana, A. J. H., & Riana, I. G. (2016). The effect of psychological contract breach and workload on intention to leave: The mediating role of job stress. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 219, 717-723.
- Sümer, C. H., & Knight, P. A. (2001). How do people with different attachment styles balance work and family? A personality perspective on work-family linkage. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 86(4), 653-664.
- Sümer, N., & Güngör, D. (1999). Yetişkin bağlanma stilleri ölçeklerinin Türk örneklemi üzerinde psikometrik değerlendirmesi ve kültürlerarası bir karşılaştırma. *Türk Psikoloji Dergisi*, 14(43), 71-106.
- Sümer, N. (2006). Yetişkin bağlanma ölçeklerinin kategoriler ve boyutlar düzeyinde karşılaştırılması. *Türk Psikoloji Dergisi, 21*(1), 1-22.
- Sığrı, Ü. (2007). İş görenlerin örgütsel bağlılıklarının Mayer ve Allen tipolojisiyle analizi: Kamu ve özel sektörde karşılaştırmalı bir araştırma. *Anadolu Üniversitesi Sosyal Bilimler Dergisi*, 7(2), 261-278.
- Taş, Ö. (2012). Örgütsel bağlılık, örgütsel güven ve iş doyumu arasındaki ilişki: Özel bir hastane örneği (Yayımlanmamış yüksek lisans tezi). Ankara Üniversitesi.
- Taşlıyan, M., Özyaşar, K., & Gökyar, A. (2022). Pandemi (Covid-19) döneminde, kariyer tatmini, kariyer platosu, örgütsel bağlılık ve işe yabancılaşma değişkenlerinin etkileşimi: Akademisyenler üzerine bir alan araştırması. İktisadi İdari ve Siyasal Araştırmalar Dergisi, 7(17), 141-158.
- Turunç, Ö., & Alkan, Z. (2020). Liderlik tarzlarının örgütsel sessizliğe etkisinde kariyer memnuniyetinin rolü: Eğitim sektöründe bir çalışma. *Türk Sosyal Bilimler Araştırmaları Dergisi*, 5(2), 90-107.
- Underwood, L. G., Madel, R., & Kloss, J. D. (2016). The effect of attachment style on career satisfaction: Mediating role of social support and work stress. *Journal of Vocational Behavior, 94*, 97-106.

- Underwood, R., Mohr, D., & Ross, M. (2016). Attachment style, leadership behavior, and perceptions of leader effectiveness in academic management. *The Journal of Leadership Education*, 15(4), 100-116.
- van der Hulst, M. (2003). Long work hours and health. Scandinavian Journal of Work, Environment & Health, 29(3), 171-188.
- Vara, Ş. (1999). Yoğun bakım hemşirelerinde iş doyumu ve genel yaşam doyumu arasındaki ilişkinin incelenmesi (Yayımlanmamış yüksek lisans tezi). Ege Üniversitesi, İzmir.
- Varma, C. (2017). Importance of employee motivation & job satisfaction for organizational performance. *International Journal of Social Science & Interdisciplinary Research*, 6(2).
- Veenhoven, R. (1996). Is happiness relative? Social Indicators Research, 24(1), 1-34.
- Verbruggen, M., & Sels, L. (2010). Social-cognitive factors affecting clients' career and life satisfaction after counseling. *Journal of Career Assessment*, 18(1), 3-15.
- Wasti, S. A. (2000). Örgütsel bağlılığı belirleyen evrensel ve kültürel etmenler: Türk kültürüne bir bakış. In Z. Aycan (Ed.), Akademisyenler ve Profesyoneller Gözüyle: Türkiye'de Yönetim, Liderlik ve İnsan Kaynakları Uygulamaları (pp. 201-224). Türk Psikologlar Derneği Yayınları.
- Weng, Q., & McElroy, J. C. (2012). Organizational career growth, affective occupational commitment, and turnover intentions. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 80(2), 256-265.
- Xie, B., Xia, M., Xin, X., & Zhou, W. (2016). Linking calling to work engagement and subjective career success: The perspective of career construction theory. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 94, 70-78.
- Yalçın Özyurt, A. (2021). Kariyer tatmini, işe adanmışlık ve iş performansı ilişkisinin incelenmesi (Yüksek lisans tezi). Giresun Üniversitesi, Giresun.
- Yean, T. F., & Yahya, K. K. (2013). The influence of human resources management practices and career strategy on career satisfaction of insurance agents. *International Journal of Business and Society*, 14(2), 193-206.

- Yetim, Ü. (2003). The impacts of individualism/collectivism, self-esteem, and feelings of mastery on life satisfaction among Turkish university students and academicians. *Social Indicators Research*, 61(3), 297-317.
- Zakaria, S. M., Shaharuddin, W. S. S., & Yin, S. H. (2018). Career satisfaction and social support are the life satisfaction indicators for middle-aged career women in Kelantan. *Man In India*, 97(23), 3407-3418.